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FOREWORD 

The Task Force on the Mission and Organizational Development of CSC has 
completed the first part of its mandate which was "To develop a Statement of 
Values under the direction of the Senior Management Committee". This report 
is the result of the work of the Task Force to date. 

During the work process, the Task Force has been assigned responsibility for 
recommendations made by other groups and individuals. (See Appendix A). 
Recommendation number 1 of the Report of the Study Group on Murders and 
Assaults in the Ontario Region states: "All members of the Correctional 
Service of Canada need a conscious commitment to a singular goal; a clear 
statement of purpose as to the Service's "mission", and must share in the 
development of such a Statement". 

The Task Force considers this recommendation exhaustively dealt with in this 
report. 

Recommendation number 11 of a Special Inquiry conducted by the Inspector 
General's Branch (See Appendix A ) also makes recommendation that Senior 
Management be provided with cogent and practical advice to ensure an 
equitable balance between the Service's two objectives of custody and 
rehabilitation. 

The Task Force regards this recommendation as dealt with in so far as the 
proposed Statement of Values represents a contemporary balance of CSC 
activities and, in the Mission Statement itself, there is an equitable 
balance between control of, and help to, offenders. 



Willie Gibbs 
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THE MANDATE AND COMPOSITION OF THE TASK FORCE 

a) 	To develop a Statement of Values under the direction of the Senior 
Management Committee. 

h) 	Upon completion of a), to propose amendments and changes, if needed, in 
CSC policies and practices in order to ensure consistency with the 
Statement of CSC Values. 

c) To propose changes - if deemed desirable - in the organizational 
structure of CSC units in order to reach optimum utilization of the 
potential of CSC employees at all levels of the Service. 

d) To propose mechanisms to ensure that the Service is aware of, and able 
to capitalize on, possibilities for improvement. 

In addition to this, the Task Force has been asked to consider, during its 
work, and at the appropriate time, a number of recommendations emanating from 
certain internal CSC reports. Specifically, these are recommendations 
1,5,7,13 and 26 of the Report on Murders and Assaults in the Ontario Region; 
Recommendation 22 of the Report on the Visit to the Ontario Region by J. 
Estelle; and Recommendation 11 of the Inspector General Special Inquiry into 
the murder of an inmate at Millhaven. The actual recommendations can be 
found in Appendix A of this report. 

The composition of the Task Force is as follows: 

Ole Ingstrup 
Joanne  Biais 
Mike Hale 

Rosaire Parent 
Francine Duval 

Chairman, and Special Advisor to the Commissioner 
Planning Officer, Policy, Planning & Systems Branch 
Manager, Organizational Review, Offender Programs 
Branch 
Senior Project Manager, Security Branch 
Secretary 

Two other individuals worked with the Task Force during the early development 
of the Statement of Values. David Bowes, formerly of the Evaluation and 
Special Projects Division was an integral part of the team until accepting a 
position as Special Assistant to the Commisioner and the Senior Deputy 
Commissioner in July. Robert Diamant, Associate Deputy Minister of Justice, 
Province of Quebec, was also an important resource person for the Task Force 
during the months of June and July. 

A Review Committee assists the Task Force. Its membership is as follows: 

Chairman, Director Evaluation & Special Projects, 
Policy Planning & Administration 
Senior Policy Advisor, Communications Branch 
Director, Operational Security, Security Branch 
Director, Institutional Programs, Offender 
Programs Branch. 
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The Review Committee's role is to advise and assist the Task Force through a 
review of papers and documents and through discussion and analysis of the 
Task Force's work. 

Regional teams were also established with the following team leaders: 

Jim Davidson , 
Jean-Paul Lupien, 
Ken Payne, 
Mike Gallagher, 
Pieter deVink, 

Superintendent, Westmorland, Atlantic Region 
Warden, Cowansville, Quebec Region 
Warden, Collins Bay, Ontario kegion 
Warden, Bowden, Prairie Region 
Warden, Mountain, Pacific Region 

The regional teams will assist the Task Force in achieving its mandate. 
Specifically the regional teams will concentrate on Phases II and III of the 
mandate. The membership of the regional teams is still being finalized 
however the composition of each team will consist of, (aside from the team 
leaders), a representative of: the Regional Headquarters; Security; 
Institutional Programs; Parole; Inmate Employment; and, the Union. 

It is anticipated that the membership of the regional teams will be drawn 
from a variety of institutions and security levels. 

The Task Force has also benefited from the personal interest shown by various 
individuals within the Service and within the Ministry of the Solicitor 
General. Specifically, we wish to acknowledge the contribution of Heather 
Moore, Ministry Library and Reference Centre, Sandiran Premakanthan, 
Evaluation and Special Projects, CSC, and Thomas Townsend, Evaluation and 
Special Projects, CSC. 

Throughout the development of this Statement of Values we have consulted with 
Mario Dion, Legal Advisor, to ensure that all statements published are within 
legal parameters. 
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INTRODUCTION 

Management of the Correctional Service of Canada  

Most organizations develop over time, and the Correctional Service of Canada 
is an organization which has developed a great deal over the last decade. 
Many initiatives have been taken to improve the operation of the Service, 
especially since the Report to Parliament by the Sub-Committee on the 
Penitentiary System in Canada in 1977. 

A general discussion on the possibilities for major improvements in the 
operation of the Service took place at a Senior Management Committee meeting 
in March 1984. As a result of this discussion the Task Force was established 
with the mandate described previously. 

The Task Force sees the Service today as very different from that described 
by the Parliamentary Sub-Committee. The majority of the recommendations of 
the Sub-Committee's report have been implemented and many changes for the 
better have been made. Furthermore, an overall comparison of the CSC with 
other correctional services shows the Service in a favourable light. 

The Task Force has therefore seen its task as one of assisting the Service in 
improving the operation of a well-managed organization, rather than as one of 
assisting an organization in a state of crisis. 

Our task is to contribute to the Service's ability to find better ways of 
planning, regulating its activities, structuring individual units, and 
capitalizing on future possibilities for improvement. 

The Task Force realizes that it would have been difficult - if not impossible 
- to bring the Correctional Service of Canada to its current state of 
development as a highly-accountable and orderly organization without, 
resorting for a period of time, to rather centralized planning, regulation 
and control. In the view of the Task Force, the emphasis on standardization 
was also an important factor in developing the Service between 1977 and 1984. 
The task today is to further develop a good organization with high potential 
for improvement. 

Given the change in the nature of the task of management, and the current 
potential of the Service, given technological developments, enhanced 
knowledge of effective management practices and the tremendous development in 
communications, the Task Force is of the opinion that the Service should be 
considering adjustments in its overall management style, to improve its 
ability to meet the challenges of the future. 

The points of view from which the Task Force has been working were discussed 
and agreed to by the Senior Management Committee prior to the establishment 
of the Task Force with its current mandate. 
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The first point of view is that if major improvement of the Service is a goal 
then the process leading to change must be clear and systematic,• and there 
must be a clear commitment to pursue the goal to the end. 

One of the most important driving forces in a process of change is the 
determination to stay with the process to the end. To discontinue the 
process before completion, or to diverge considerably from the plan, will 
inevitably lead to frustration and waste of the very human resources that the 
Service is trying to utilize in a more effective manner. 

The second point of view is that succeeding is, first and formost, a state of 
mind, and succeeding for an organization like the CSC is, first and formost, 
a corporate state of mind. The commitment and the determination to succeed - 
to do well in a particular field - leads in itself a long way towards 
success. 

Many once-successful individuals and organizations have lost their 
significance and the confidence of their people because they lost sight of 
their goal or compromised so often along the way that people lost faith in 
them. 

When looking at public services and private companies, the same critical 
factors can be observed as separating the successful ones from those that are 
dying or barely surviving. The first group is characterized by a clear 
philosophy about what they want and how to get it - a philosophy that is not 
just a piece of paper in the leaders' desk drawer but rather a statement that 
is constantly in the back of the minds of the people working for the 
organization. 

One way of influencing the corporate state of mind in an organization is to 
develop a management philosophy: a statement of values, consisting of a 
clearly defined mission statement and a set of guiding principles. The 
mission statement should clearly define what the organization is all about - 
its ultimate goal. The guiding principles should outline the important 
issues for the daily operation of the organization and for its future 
development. 

A statement of values is not a long-term planning system but it is a clearly 
defined framework for the long-range future. One might describe the 
statement of values as the constitution of the organization: a well-defined 
statement clearly documented that gives the organization a handle on how it 
will operate today and how it will meet the challenges of the future. 

Like all other large organizations the Correctional Service of Canada and its 
people have a need for consistency if ambitious goals are to be achieved; a 
feeling that everyone knows where he or she is going and how they are going 
to get there. At the same time, being part of the Public Service of a highly 
developed and rapidly-developing country, there is also a constant need for 
change and adjustment. 
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The Statement of CSC Values must combine these two sets of needs for 
consistency and for change. It must describe the ultimate goal towards which 
the organization is striving and assist in establishing a corporate culture 
that is able to meet the needs of its people, and to challenge them to change 
and to grow so that the organization develops in a unified way in tune with 
its wider environment. 

Expressed in a very simple way: the Correctional Service of Canada can only 
expect its employees to move in the same direction, following the same 
principles, if the mission and the principles are clearly defined and 
effectively communicated in a way that fosters commitment to them. 

The importance of managers and other employees at all levels following the 
guiding principles cannot be over-emphasized. The true test of senior 
management's commitment to certain principles is not that they formulate and 
publish them. The true test of their commitment is the degree to which they 
follow them. The "body language" of the leaders of an organization is much 
more powerful than any other means of communication, such as publications, 
meetings, etc. 

The third set of basic points of view is that the Statement of CSC Values 
should specify the framework within which life in the Service unfolds and 
within which, plans, policies, directives and structures must be reviewed. 
The Statement will not only help the Service determine the contents of plans, 
policies, directives and structures but will also determine the process of 

review. The Statement must reflect the point of view that the field units - 

institutions, parole offices and community correctional centres - are the 
most important units of the Service. 

In a project such as this, it is important to eliminate operational 
constraints as well as to strengthen the potential for growth and 

development. One should not be deluded into believing that an organization - 

private or public - can exist or develop without constraints. However, it is 
often surprising how many constraints organizations impose on themselves over 
time without any incentive from outside. Such internally-created constraints 
should be the main targets for this project. A Statement of CSC Values will 
make it easier to identify constraints in so far as they have to be defined 
in relation to certain goals and principles. Consequently, the clearer such 
goals and principles are defined, the easier it will become to identify and 
eliminate unnecessary constraints. 

Often when identified constraints are considered unavoidable, organizations 
learn to live with them. Such an approach disregards the possibility of 
trying to eliminate constraints by identifying them to those who are in a 

position to eliminate them. This also leads to a passive attitude within the 

organization that eliminates the possibility of actively choosing which part 

of the organization should carry the burden of an externally imposed 
constraint. One of the leading principles of the Task Force has been to 
propose a Statement of CSC Values which, to the highest extent possible, 
eliminates constraints from the units in direct contact with offenders. At 

the field level, as much energy as possible must be devoted to helping and 
controlling offenders and minimal administrative burden and constraint 
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imposed. This implies that the maximum amount of authority be delegated to 
the operational units (institutions, parole offices, community correctional 
centres) in order to allow the greatest degree of operational flexibility 
possible. 

The Task Force has noted that the Treasury Board, in its four point plan of 
January 1984, has emphasized the importance of the implementalion of pilot 
Projects designed to find ways of significantly improving operational 
efficiency. The plan also deals with the need to examine central management 
policies to make them more efficient. Thirdly, the plan deals with the 
development of quality control as a factor to bear in mind when reviewing 
statutes and regulations in order to protect the public interest. Finally - 
and most importantly for this project - Treasury Board has stated that it is 
important to find ways of drawing on the knowledge and skills of line 
managers so as to benefit from their contribution. 

The Task Force has attempted to pursue these four points throughout the work 
on the development of the Statement of CSC Values. As far as the last point 
in the Treasury Board plan is concerned, a recent internal gallop poll 
indicates that there is room for improvement in the Correctional Service of 
Canada in so far as the vast majority of employees seem to be highly 
committed to the Service, yet at the same time they feel that they have more 
ability than needed to carry out the duties of their jobs. 

Simplicity has been a key concept throughout the work process of the Task 
Force. The Task Force has thus attempted to create a simple profile of 
programs in the organization in order to clearly demonstrate accountability. 
At the same time - and equally important - simplicity in program profile will 
make the organization more effective, and more accessible to the offenders, 
the public, and also to the Service's partners in the criminal justice field. 

The Task Force has also emphasized the importance of simplicity in the 
wording of the Statement of CSC Values. Complex matters cannot always be 
explained in a simple way but the Statement of Values has been worded in a 
way that makes it easy to read and understand for people without knowledge of 
management terminology and without full appreciation of the technical terms 
frequently used at the administrative level of government. 

The basic point of view has been that if the Service wants its employees to 
act professionally and in accordance with the Guiding Principles in 
accomplishing the mission of the Service, then both the Mission and the 
Guiding Principles must be easily understood by the employees at all levels 
of the organization. 

Many private organizations have followed a similar method in improving their 
operations. The literature clearly indicates that the most successful 
organizations (i.e. those capable of achieving their goals and establishing 
work environments in which people like to work, and therefore work hard) are 
the organizations which have established a strategic planning framework with 
a well-defined mission and a set of guiding principles for the operation of 
the organization. 
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Some public services have done the same. However, a strategic planning 
approach to organizational development has been less frequently used in 

public services than in privately-operated organizations. This, despite the 
fact that the need for such an approach in the public sector has been 

emphasized in recent management literature. 

A strategic planning framework, appears in many ways to be even better suited 
for public than for private organizations. The reason for this is to be 

found in the relationship between public agencies and their respective 
political leaders. 

There is no doubt, that a public service organization must demonstrate 

loyalty and accountability towards the government and the Minister 

responsible for the service. It is an important part of such loyalty and 
accountability that the agency strives to be as open to scrutiny as possible 
and that it makes its goals and operational principles as simple and clear as 

possible. Through clear statements of mission and operational principles, a 
public service can present itself to the responsible Minister in a way that 
allows the Minister to take political responsibility for the operation. In 
developing the Statement of CSC Values, the Task Force has therefore pursued 
the goal of making the overall management of the Service as open, simple, and 
clear as possible. 
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The Relationship Between the CSC and Offenders  

Over the years a number of goals for corrections have seen the light of day, 
reflecting different points of views on what the basic philosophy of 
corrections should be. 

It is characteristic of these formulations that they are usually found in 
criminological text books or committee reports. Seldom are they found in 
legislation, or otherwise binding directives, and even more seldom are they 
explicitly integrated into the programs or in planning processes of 
individual correctional services. Correctional objectives and basic 
philosophies tend to be something that someone outside the system thinks the 
system should do, rather than something the system itself systematically 
pursues through planning and organization of activities. 

This does not mean that different philosophies of corrections have been 
without impact on correctional services. What it means is that although 
various correctional objectives have influenced particular correctional 
services along with other elements of the climate of the time, seldom have 
they become the driving force of those services, towards which the attainment 
of planning, resources, structures and daily activities have been directed. 

If a correctional service is to accomplish a mission based on a particular 
ideology, this philosophy must be integrated in the mission statement and 
guiding principles, and pursued vigorously in all activities of the service. 

The aim of the first part of this project is to formulate, integrate and 
pursue a mission for the Correctional Service of Canada. The legal framework 
within the Correctional Service of Canada operates is set out by the 
Constitution Act of 1867, the Criminal Code of Canada, the Penitentiary Act 
and Regulations, the Parole Act and Regulations, and various international 
agreements. 

This legal framework does not in itself determine the mission of the Service; 
nor do other Cabinet or central agency directives. It is left to the Service 
to thus define its mission (within the legal framework) and determine how 
best to accomplish this mission in order to serve the country and its 
government. 

Although it has never been formally announced as policy for the relationship 
between CSC and the offenders, there is little doubt that the so called 
"opportunities moder has significant impact on the way the Service relates 
to offenders. 

The opportunities model was proposed by the Task Force on the Creation of an 
Integrated Canadian Corrections Service in their report in 1977: 
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"In order to meet the reality of today's correctional environment, 
Federal Corrections must provide correctional opportunities, 
opportunities designed to assist the offender in the development of 
daily living skills, confidence to cope with his personal problems and 
social environment and the capacity to adopt more acceptable conduct 
norms. The opportunities principle is based on the assumption that the 
offender is ultimately responsible for his behavior". 

The Task Force described the opportunities model as a "pragmatic approach 
that is both fair and humane to the offender and one that recognizes the 
respective responsibilities of Federal Corrections, the community and the 
offender". 

This point of view was, to a certain extent, reinforced by the Parliamentary 
Sub-Committee in its report of 1977. There is little doubt that the 
opportunities model has influenced the understanding and interpretation of 
the word "administer" in what is frequently described as the mandate of the 
Correctional Service of Canada: "To administer the sentences of the courts 
and the parole decisions of the National Parole Board for offenders sentenced 
for a period of two years and more". The origin of this formulation probably 
arose from the report of the Task Force on the Creation of an Integrated 
Canadian Corrections Service in which it is stated that: "The first objective 
of Federal Corrections is to administer the sentences of the court". In 1981 
the Senior Management Committee of CSC in the first CSC Direction stated the 
objective of the Service as: "To administer the sentences imposed by the 
courts and to prepare offenders for their return as useful citizens to the 
community". 

Our Task Force does not disagree that opportunities should be provided to 
offenders to meet their needs. However, providing opportunities alone does 
not seem to be challenging enough for an organization with the potential of 
CSC today, and a "just providing opportunities" ideology does not appear to 
be aggressive enough, given the amount of resources that are invested in 
programs available to offenders. 

The Task Force is of the opinion that CSC should move from the opportunities 
model to a model that clearly indicates that not only should the Service 
attempt to meet the needs of the individual offender by providing 
opportunities, but should also ensure that offenders are encouraged (actively 
motivated) to take part in programs and utilize opportunities that to the 
best of our professional knowledge and ability will help them return to the 
Canadian society with lifestyles likely to enhance their possibilities for 
leading law-abiding lives. 

In developing the proposed Statement of Values, the Task Force has worked 
from the assumption that the Service is ready to act in accordance with this 
further-developed version of the opportunities model. 

Building on active motivation rather than merely providing opportunities 
implies that offenders will be responsible to gain whatever opportunities are 
afforded them during the period of their sentences. The offenders would 
receive, in return for their efforts, access to a range of programs. This 
access should be characterized primarily by the needs of individual 
offenders, by honesty, justice, and freedom from improper influence. 
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Furthermore, an active motivation ideology would be more in accordance with 
predominant correctional philosophy. There is sufficient knowledge in the 
behavioral sciences, and the staff of CSC is of sufficiently high standard, 
to undertake the role of motivating the offenders to participate in the 
various programs (opportunities) that CSC provides. An evolution of the 
opportunities model to an active motivation ideology also seems to be a 
natural next step for the Correctional Service of Canada taking into account 
the historical development from the Archambault report of 1938 to the reports 
of the Parliamentary Sub-Committee on the Penitentiary System and the Federal 
Corrections Agency Task Force. This evolution appears to be particularly 
natural when taking to account the evolution that has taken place in CSC 
since 1977. The potential of CSC has increased tremendously. 

A change as indicated in the relationship between the Service and offenders 
also means a change in the role and attitudes of staff members working with 
offenders. The change implies that staff members, in order to fulfill the 
objective of the Service, have to play an active role in motivating offenders 
to take part in programs. Providing opportunities passively is not enough. 
A change in ideology will emphasize that CSC is an action-oriented 
correctional service. Also, experience in the field indicates that a change 
will lead to a higher degree of job satisfaction on the part of staff than 
does the present approach to providing opportunities. Staff members are more 
likely to see their work as rewarding and this, in turn, is likely to foster 
a more positive climate. Thus there is a positive power inherent in the 
active motivation ideology. 

The offenders can only gain from the evolution from an opportunities model to 
an active motivation ideology. Moreover by doing something actively, by 
keeping an open mind and by undertaking an experimental-entrepreneurial 
attitude, it is possible to find new ways of reducing crime and increasing 
the quality of life for offenders, for staff, and for society. 

As long as personal development through program participation is still the 
responsibility of the offender, no human rights are violated. An active 
motivation ideology, however, seems to represent a fair balance between an 
ideology dominated by forceful treatment and one too influenced by a "nothing 
works" attitude. A shift in ideological emphasis would also clearly show 
that CSC believes that its programs have an impact on the offenders' lives 
now and in the future. It would emphasize the Service's recognition of the 
importance of individual responsibility and the right of offenders to decide 
upon their own futures. Within an active motivation ideology, offenders 
would make their own decisions after having been informed of the 
recommendations of well trained and experienced CSC staff. 

There are two additional aspects of the proposed model that are important. 
First, it leads, per definition, to extended contact between staff members 
and offenders, and second, it keeps the offenders busier than does an 
approach based solely on opportunities. These two aspects of the active 
motivation ideology are particularly important for those offenders who are 
incarcerated. More contact between offenders and the institutional staff and 
a higher degree of involvement of offenders in program activities can only 
lead to enhanced security. This "dynamic security" aspect of the model 
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indicates the need for a close relationship between "programs" and 
"security". Security is everyone's business as is the involvement of 

inmates in programs through active motivation. 

The Task Force is convinced that the implementation of an active motivation 
ideology will necessitate organizational changes in CSC as far as the 
relationship between "security " and "offender programs" is concerned. It is 
only natural to assume that such changes in the organization cannot be 
confined to structural changes at the institutional level, but require an 
in-depth analysis of these two major operational areas of activity. This 
problem will be dealt with by the Task Force when it addresses that part of 
its mandate that deals with organizational structures. The degree to which 

the points of view presented in this report are adopted will determine the 
degree to which organizational changes are needed. 

Even if the enhancement in dynamic security, as a consequence of implementing 
these concepts is most significant for the insitutional side of CSC's 
activities, there is little doubt that an active motivation ideology will 
also enhance the security aspect of parole supervision as well. Parole 
supervision is primarily justified on the assumption that contact between 

supervisors and parolees is likely to enhance the offenders' chances to live 

law-abiding lives. The implementation of an active motivation ideology will 
lead to increased contact between the supervisors and the parolees and 
therefore contribute to increased safety in the community. 

The Task Force is aware that the implementation of the proposed ideology will 
require that staff in all field units spend more time in direct contact with 
the offenders than its currently the case. We are however, convinced that 
this additional time can be found without additional resources, mainly by 
de-emphasizing the administrative tasks that currently seem to consume a 
considerable amount of the time of the field staff. 
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Wérk Process  

In fulfilling its mandate, the Task Force has worked closely with the members 
of SMC both collectively and individually on the development of a Statement 
of CSC Values. Throughout the process the Task Force and SMC have met on a 
monthly basis to discuss progress and make decisions concerning the direction 
of the project. 

At the March SMC meeting, a variety of possible formulations of a Mission 
Statement were discussed. Fine-tuning of this statement has continued until 
as recently as October. 

However, having reached general agreement in March, regarding the substance 
of the mission, the Task Force developed a questionnaire for SMC members with 
the intent that the responses to it would form the basis of a set of guiding 
principles to the Mission Statement. 

The questionnaire was developed on the basis of the points of view on 
management of CSC and on the relationship between the Service and offenders 
as well as on the Mission Statement. 

A lead-in document entitled "Formulation of a Statement of CSC Values" 
preceeded the sixty-six questions. The subjects addressed were the 
following: 

Public Safety 
Offenders 
Staff 
Management 
Communications 
Citizenship 
Role of CSC in the Criminal Justice System 
Organizational Review and Development 

The responses to the questionnaire were analyzed by the Task Force and the 
results presented to SMC in June 1984 in the document entitled "First Interim 
Report". 

The analysis showed that in some areas, Senior Management Committee members 
were in full agreement on the direction of the Service, whereas in other 
areas, further discussion was required in order to reach general consensus. 
These specific issues were addressed by SMC during a two-day meeting in 
July. It was agreed, at this meeting that the Guiding Principles would be 
developed by the Task Force utilizing the SMC discussions, subsequent 
individual meetings with senior managers, and principles enuciated by various 
central agencies of government such as the Treasury Board and the Privy 
Council Office, as well as the theoretical framework for the project 
described previously. The Task Force also consulted with the management 
committees of two regions, and with many individual members of the Service 
who contributed their points of view on specific issues. 
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A draft Statement of CSC Values was distributed to SMC members in September 
1984, under the title "Second Interim Report". This report formed the basis 
of a second questionnaire developed by the Task Force as an aid to both SMC 
and itself in gaining an appreciation of the extent to which a cross-section 
of CSC managers agreed with the principles in the Statement of Values. The 
questionnaire was distributed in October to approximately 500 managers of the 
Service at NHQ and in the Regions. 

The questionnaire is described, and a sample of responses analysed, in a 
subsequent chapter of this report. It is sufficient here to emphasize that 
the majority of respondants are clearly in agreement with the principles, and 
that those areas of disagreement tend to centre around a few specific 
principles. Nevertheless, as part of the work process, the principles as 
articulated in the draft Statement of Values, were reviewed and all comments 
considered, to ascertain whether any changes or fine-tuning were required. 

The Statement of Values forms part of this Report. It is recommended that 
the Senior Management Committee accept, and actively work towards achieving, 
these principles in every aspect of CSC's operations. It is further 
recommended that senior management encourage, through personal example, staff 
members at all levels to commit themselves to these values. 

The mechanisms for monitoring the implementation of the Statement of Values 
are discussed later in this report. 

The work process and the role of the Task Force, have been communicated to 
staff members throughout CSC by a variety of means. In June and again in 
October, the Commissioner's Memorandum to Managers and Supervisors carried an 
article about the Task Force. Let's Talk, in its November 15 publication, 
featured an extensive article on the Task Force. The group has given 
presentations this fall at the Offender Programs and Security Conferences, 

and at the Bi-Annual Administrators' Meeting. The Chairman, Ole Ingstrup, 
has given briefings to management meetings at Regional and National 
Headquarters. Other members of the Task Force have also communicated the 
work and the role of the Task Force through formal and informal 
presentations. As part of the work process, a number of papers were produced 
by the Task Force and by other individuals interested in assisting the Task 
Force. These papers have assisted the Task Force in gaining a better 
collective appreciation of the Service and various management techniques and 
philosophies. 

The work process also included a brief exercise involving representatives 
from Offender Programs and Security Branches in developing possible 
formulations of strategic, operational, and current-year objectives in a 
modified planning system. 

In addition, during a meeting on 26 October 1984, with the Regional Team 
Leaders, the decision was made to review a number of Commissioner's 
Directives and Divisional Instructions for consistency with the Statement of 

Values and to present this analysis to SMC as part of the report to 
illustrate the impact of CSC adopting the Statement of Values. 
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On the assumption of the continued support of SMC, the Task Force will 
continue to pursue its mandate with a review of all existing policies. This 
is expected to continue until early Spring with involvement of regional teams 
and assistance from National Headquarters branches. 

. Once this part of the work is complete, regional teams will begin to develop 
structural models which would adhere to the Statement of Values and provide 
maximum utilization of CSC human resources in the direction of fulfilling the 
mission of the Service. 



STATEMENT OF CSC  VALUES  



MISSION 

The Correctional Service of Canada, as part of the criminal justice 
system, contributes to the protection of society by exercising safe, 
secure and humane control of offenders while helping them become 
law-abiding citizens. 
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EXPLANATORY ACCOMPANIMENT 

The CSC, through its institutional and community programs contributes,  as 
part of the criminal justice system, to the protection of society against 
crime. We use the word "contribute" because we are not alone. The 
legislators, police, Crown Counsel, defence attorneys, judiciary, provincial 
correctional services, parole boards, after-care agencies and many other 
agencies and individuals contribute as well. 

In administering the sentences of the courts, CSC contributes to the 
protection of society by controlling  offenders and by helping  them. The 
Mission Statement clearly instructs us to do both at the same time. Our aim 
is to control to the extent that is necessary and to help to the extent that 
is possible. To find the point of balance between control and help requires 
well-trained, fully-committed, and highly-principled professional staff at 
all levels of the organization. 

To protect society by exercising the necessary control, but not more than 
necessary, is a fine art in itself. It requires professional insight into 
the actual security situation and can be anything from virtually absolute to 
minimal control. We strive to balance the degree of control that we exercise 
with our perception of each offender's ability to assume responsibility for 
his/her own behavior. 

No matter what degree of control is the most adequate in a given situation, 
our Mission Statement tells us that any degree of control that we exercise 
must be safe, secure and humane to society, staff and inmates. Implicit in 
the word "humane" is the requirement to be just, and thus to ensure that our 
actions towards offenders are in keeping with the duty to act fairly. 

It is as important to help as it is to control. The Mission is clear. We 
are obliged to help offenders become law-abiding citizens. This means that to 
the best of our ability we must know the individual offender. It also means 
that we must know the community into which those presently under sentence 
will eventually return. To help, therefore, means to identify the needs of 
offenders and to develop ways and means that are most likely to enhance the 
possibility that these individuals will live law-abiding lives. Finally, to 
help means to encourage offenders ,  actively and constantly to participate in 
programs designed to lead towards improved abilities to deal with daily life 
situations, and, in turn, a more productive future for both the individual 
and Canadian society. 

It seems so simple and yet it is so very demanding when applied in our daily 
work life. We recognize that when working with offenders we can never be 
held wholly accountable for their actions, nevertheless, we will expect to be 
wholly accountable for providing our best possible professional service to 
offenders thus ensuring that the CSC has fulfilled its accountability to 
Canadians. 
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GUIDING PRINCIPLES 
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Offenders 

Our relationship with offenders is the most important aspect of our work. It 
• is what makes our endeavour uniquely different from any other. 

Offenders are seen by CSC as individuals. Crimes committed may have been the 
result of a variety of personal, environmental, and social factors, and it is 
not up to us to judge the case. It is up to us to discover the specific 
circumstances and individual needs arising from the current sentence for each 
offender, as well as the dynamics that occur as it is being served. Wherever 
possible, our efforts will be directed towards meeting those needs. 

Offenders rights and responsibilities are as expressed in the Canadian 
Charter of Rights and Freedoms, subject only to reasonable limits prescribed 
by other legislation pertaining to inmates and parolees. In our dealings 
with offenders we are proud to act in accordance with the duty to act fairly, 
and to see that those in our charge are provided right of redress for our 
actions. 

The Mission Statement requires that we ensure control of offenders. 	There 
are many ways in which we do this, one of which is to ensure classification 
of each offender to an adequate security level. This requires that we 
identify security and program needs as early as possible, and determine the 
most appropriate setting for each individual. It means that staff members 
will aim to get to know individual offenders, and establish controls adequate 
as a basis upon which to begin helping them. 

Our attitude towards inmates and parolees will be directed towards actively 
motivating them to benefit from opportunities offered by the Service. We 
will thus provide programs that, to the best of our professional knowledge, 
are well-suited to help offenders serve their time productively, and most 
likely to assist them to become law-abiding citizens. 

As staff members get to know an individual offender, they will be able to 
allow for gradually expanding his/her freedom of motion within secure 
limits. 	This will have the effect of increasing the individual's 
responsibility for his/her own actions. 	It is our fundamental aim to 
actively further this process of encouraging each offender to gain more 
freedom through responsible behavior over time. 

In order to ensure adequate preparation for eventual release, the Service 
will clearly specify behavioral expectations and time horizons to inmates at 
each security level. The classification system will specify the expectations 
and limits to be applied for each case, and we will communicate these to each 
inmate. 

Throughout the term of incarceration, as well as upon grant of parole, we 
will provide active support to offenders in improving and extending their 
community ties. 
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Placement and Transfer of Inmates 

The protection of the public will always form the underlying basis for 
placement transfer and decisions. Thus control of inmates is of prime 
importance. When control is assured, it is equally important to consider how 
we can help inmates prepare to return to society as law-abiding citizens. 

In our initial placement of inmates we will assure security and program needs 
of the individual, including continuance of family and community 
relationships. Early assessment of inmates is essential in this process. We 
will therefore get to know the individual as early as possible in the context 
of his/her criminal history, current sentence, risk to society, and program 
needs. The aim of our on-going casework will be to continually assess the 
changing dynamics and needs of each individual. 

There are two conflicting elements that must be weighed in making transfer 
decisions: On the one hand, we must not exercise more control than necessary, 
and on the other, we must not create unnecessary instability in the lives of 
inmates. Therefore, transfers must be kept to as few as practical, and our 
aim will be to support the line staff in gaining personal knowledge of 
individual inmates upon which to base transfer and classification decisions. 
When transfers are deemed necessary they will be made on the basis of 
achievement, as well as security and program needs. 

When an offender is unable to adapt to a particular environment,he/she 
should, as far as possible, be returned to the previous setting; same unit, 
and same case management team. This will promote a sense of continuity and 
accountablility, and thus contribute to the individual's motivation to 
succeed, and to the development of opportunities to solve the problem. 

Security 

The fundamental aims of security are to ensure protection of the public, to 
maintain a safe environment within institutions, and to further lawful 
behaviour on the part of inmates. Good security permits the sentence of the 
court to be administered in a humane fashion while encouraging a variety of 
programs to operate in an effective manner. 

Dynamic security, based upon interaction between staff members and inmates, 
is the primary means of control. It involves the whole institution and 
requires in-depth knowledge of individuals gained through interaction and 
observation. When staff members are aware of the behaviour patterns of 
individuals and groups, and communicate new information to co-workers, 
prediction of behaviour is possible and potential problems can be identified 
and dealt with. Teamwork and good communication between all staff members is 
thus essential. 

A non-repressive and non-adversarial climate in which overall security is 
enhanced will allow inmates to accept responsibility and to build positive 
relationships with staff members. 
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Static security, with its various physical means of containment, complements 
dynamic security and provides back-up to it. Force is used only when 
necessary, and only to the degree necessary. 

Employment 

The employment of offenders in worthwhile occupations furthers the 
achievement of our Mission in many ways. As with other programs, it helps 
inmates structure time and provides a focus for their energies, thus 
contributing to security. Interaction with work supervisors and other 
individuals in a work setting is a means by which inmates can learn both 
social and occupational skills. The development of good work habits produces 
benefits both for the individual and for the Service. 

To the greatest extent possible we will develop opportunities for meaningful 
employment in service, agricultural, trades, and technical jobs for 
inmates. This effort must be informed by careful analysis of the job market 
in the community. We will also actively mobilize community resources to help 
parolees become gainfully employed upon release. Our educational and 
training programs will focus on personal development of the individual so as 
to contribute to, and complement, employment. Through educational programs 
we will thus aim to improve basic literacy, upgrade academic qualifications, 
and contribute to social and life skills for inmates. 

The goal of CSC work programs is to employ inmates in well-run work settings 
that turn out high quality services and products, and thus provide the 
opportunity to do good work. 

The meaningful use of time and sense of accomplishment that result from 
gainful employment will afford inmates the possibility of developing skills 
that will contribute to their becoming law-abiding citizens. 

Leisure-Time Activities 

It is recognized that there is a clear connection between the use of leisure 
time and crime. Therefore, in order to help inmates structure their time in 
meaningful ways, we will offer a range of recreational and leisure-time 
activities. Inmates will be encouraged to participate in these programs and 
to use their leisure time constructively. 

Special Needs 

It follows from our approach to offenders as individuals that we will attempt 
to meet their special needs to the greatest degree possible. We will 
therefore accommodate the religious, spiritual, and cultural needs of 
individuals and minority groups, provided that the rights of some other group 
are not impinged upon in the process, and that reasonable requirements of 
safety, security, and good order, are met. 
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For individuals whose special needs are such that they are unable to cope 
with the prison environment, we will provide protection and appropriate 
control, as well as treatment and care similar to that of outside agencies. 
When it is not possible to meet a particular need in its entirety the focus 
of our approach will be to remove any deficiency created by it so as to help 
the individual adapt to prison life. However, the resort to protective 
custody will be used sparingly. 

In order to ensure that staff members recognize special needs of offenders, 
we will provide the training necessary to understand the factors that 
motivate particular religious, spiritual, and cultural minorities, and to 
identify various physical and mental health treatment needs in individuals. 

Family/Community 

The maintenance and development of family and community ties is seen as being 
essential to the process of preparing offenders for return to society. 

CSC will support to the degree feasible, the maintenance of the family unit 
and encourage positive interpersonal relationships in the community. Family 
ties and friendships should be strengthened, especially when they are seen by 
us as being beneficial. 

Release Programs 

Parole is the authority granted under the Parole Act for an offender to be at 
large in the community upon completion of a portion of the sentence as 
specified in law. In keeping with our Mission, we will encourage offenders 
to gain parole at the earliest possible time that we are able to affirm that, 
in our professional judgement, the criteria for parole have been met and they 
are prepared to lead law-abiding lives. 

Gradual release programs such as temporary absence, are a means of reducing 
levels of control of offenders while determining their readiness for release 
on parole. Our aim is to achieve a high degree of offender participation in 
these programs so as to be able to provide as many positive recommendations 
as possible to the Parole Board. 

Parole supervision is a delicate balance of service, support, and 
surveillance. Parole supervisors must recognize when efforts to help are not 
succeeding and there is a likelihood of recidivism. The degree of success 
achieved by an offender in leading a law-abiding life must be continually 
assessed. When it becomes apparent that an offender is not coping with the 
requirements of parole, the supervisor must intervene to make sure that 
necessary course corrections are made, and that the community base of that 
offender is strengthened. 
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We will strive to match community resources to each offender's needs. 
Achieving the balance between assessment, surveillance, control, and support 
requires a high degree of professional judgement and skill. The art of 
parole supervision is to achieve this balance in a decisive and proactive 

manner so as to maximize the offender's chances of avoiding re-incarceration. 

Part of our obligation to society is to let the public know that we cannot 
achieve our Mission and encourage offenders to become law-abiding citizens 
without incurring some risk. This is so because it is necessary to prepare 
individuals for return to society through a gradual release program that 
expands his/her freedom in a progressive manner and provides, at each level, 
a test of readiness for the next step. We will therefore endeavour to make 
known to the people of Canada what we consider to be the acceptable level of 

risk for each release program. 
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Staff 

In CSC, our strength, and our major resource in achieving our goals, is 
people. We recognize that staff members have unique needs, rights, 
interests, capacities, limitations, values and aspirations that find 
expression and seek satisfaction in the workplace. 

Recruitment 

In CSC, human resource policies and practices will provide, through 
purposeful strategies, the best qualified persons for jobs on a timely, 
economical, and meritorious basis. CSC has established a national 
recruitment system for correctional officers, our largest occupational 
group. Thus we are able to draw upon a pool of the best qualified 
individuals across Canada to work in direct contact with inmates in our 
federal institutions. 

We will hire licenced staff in all areas of our operations when it would be 
in the best interest to the quality of life within the institution. 

We will strive to recruit a staff complement which reflects a cross-section 
of Canadian society encompassing sexual, 	cultural and linguistic 
diversities. 	In doing so, we will be able to better serve the needs of 
offenders, as individuals. 

Individuals being considered for CSC positions must possess a variety of 
attributes and abilities, the most important of which are maturity of 
character, good judgement, a strong personal value system and the abilities 
to communicate effectively and to work as a member of a team. 

Interpersonal skills are essential to the business we are in. 	Thus 
listening, oral and written expression, and problem solving abilities are of 
paramount importance. 	This is particularly significant since dynamic 
security is stressed first and foremost when working with inmates. 	The 
second part of our mission, the helping aspect can only be achieved by people 
who care. 

Because of CSC's role as a contributor to the criminal justice system, 
knowledge of the various elements of that system is also an important 
qualification for prospective staff members. 

CSC will hire the best qualified staff possible with emphasis on personal 
maturity, and interpersonal and decision making skills. 

Staff Training 

CSC, in carrying out its mandate, will ensure that staff training is directed 
towards developing an understanding of, and a commitment to, the Mission of 
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the Service and the Statement of Values as a whole. CSC will ensure that all 
staff members of the Service are provided with initial skills and knowledge 
to carry out the job for which they were hired, and are kept current in those 
skills, and with new developments in the organization. 

Staff in all occupations will be afforded the opportunity for 
orientation/induction training to the Service in order to acquire or enhance 
the knowledge and skills required to do the job. On-going training will 
maintain and augment those job skills as required. 

Staff must have an appreciation of the goals of CSC, and of how they, as 
individuals, contribute to achieving these goals. In so doing, they will 
interface immediately with future colleagues, appreciate each other's role, 
and, get an immediate positive feeling of sharing common values of the 
organization. 

Implicit in the word "appreciation" is the imparting of knowledge and 

commitment. 

CSC will provide training to ensure that staff members are aware of what is 

expected of them and are appropriately prepared for their work. As part of 
this training, we will emphasize conflict resolution and crisis management. 
Training must be progressive and pertinent and must facilitate a professional 

attitude among staff members as they work to fulfill our mission. 

Staff Development 

CSC will ensure that, wherever possible, human resource planning decisions 

serve individual as well as organizational well-being. CSC will endeavour to 
develop and maintain a well-run corporate manpower planning and succession 
system. This requires the development of skills in staff members in a way 
that will make use of their potential to the fullest. Management must 
therefore be able to discern the desires and needs of individuals, along with 
their capabilities, and compare these with the identified needs of the 

organization. We will facilitate optimum employee development through job 

training,retraining and development programs. 

CSC will encourage the development of generalist skills at all levels of the 
organization. We will emphasize broadly-based knowledge, and correctional 

experience and expertise among our leaders. 

We recognize, however, that we will require certain future-oriented 
specialists in areas where a particular expertise is required to do the job. 

We will promote consistency, sincerity and integrity in human and 
organizational relationships. 	We will encourage employee initiative, 
creativity, and reliance on self-direction and support personal 
responsibility and individual initiative for continued learning and career 

development. 
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CSC will continually examine its staff rosters to ensure that those staff 
members who have reached their potential, or do not wish to be considered for 
senior positions, are encouraged to utilize their expertise and skills to the 
fullest extent possible. This means that employees with special strengths 
will be chanelled in a direction that makes use of these skills thus 
fostering a more positive self-esteem and thereby contributing to the overall 
CSC feeling of collectivity. 

CSC will therefore match resources to identified needs, and develop the full 
potential of staff members. The factors identify and achieve this include 
the potential for advancement, initiative on the part of individual staff 
members and a commitment by both employees and management to pursue a program 
of development. 

Promotion 

Promotion within CSC will be guided by the principle of merit which states, 
in part, that only qualified people will be appointed to, and within, the 
CSC. Consideration will also be given to other Government policies. 
Selection of candidates will be based on an objective assessment of 
professional and personal qualifications. 

Promotion from within the CSC will be encouraged, and we will hire from 
outside sources only when it is in the best interest of the Service to do so. 

Within CSC a number of criteria are considered essential for promotional 
consideration. These include excellent interpersonal skills, good judgement 
and decision-making abilities, leadership skills, and an appreciation of the 
CSC collectivity, a team spirit. Individuals considered for promotion must 
display a good work history and be seen as hard-working and committed to the 
organization and its mission. They must be able to promote high levels of 
employee productivity, motivation and morale. 

We will identify the criteria and prerequisites for promotion and we will 
provide opportunities for staff members to acquire the necessary knowledge 
and/or skills. The appraisal system will be an integral part of this 
process. 

CSC recognizes that the family life-style of today frequently reduces an 
individual staff member's ability to geographically relocate for career 
development or promotional purposes. 

We will therefore actively seek alternatives to relocation in order to 
develop individuals to the fullent possible within the parameters of the CSC 
as a whole. 

Individual managers should develop staff members with demonstrated potential 
through acting appointments and job rotation/enrichment assignments. Such 
appointments will be based on merit and a sense of fair play. 
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Line Supervisors 

The line supervisors have a particularly important role to play in our 
Service. Together with their subordinates, they constitute the largest group 
of employees and also the group of employees that are the most important 
practical carriers of the Mission of the Service in our daily life at work. 
The understanding of this Statement of CSC Values, the attitude, behaviour 
and degree of information and knowledge among our supervisors is therefore of 
paramount importance. However we also realize that the task of supervisors 
is complicated. 

We will make an extra effort to ensure that our first line supervisors are 
provided with the best possible, continuous training in correctional and 
supervisory skills. We will also make an extra effort to keep the 
supervisors well informed about the most recent developments within the 
Service and about any future development that may have an impact on their 
field of work. At the same time, we count on the supervisors involvement in 
the progress of the Service through their advice and commitment. 

Reward and Discipline 

Managers will ensure that their staff members understand what is expected of 
them. Flowing from this is the concept that success should be rewarded and 
failure noted and dealt with constructively. Rewards should be sincere and 
appropriate to the individual and/or group. They should be utilized 
carefully so that their value is not depreciated. 

Discipline should be a private matter between the employee and the 
supervisor, i.e. "making an example of", must be avoided to the greatest 
extent possible. 	If disciplinary measures are required, they should be 
undertaken promptly and in the spirit of justice. 	Discipline should be 
reasonable and fair and should encourage the individual to improve. 

Within CSC, rewards are to recognize and encourage outstanding performance 
while discipline is directed at correcting inappropriate, or poor, 
performance. Rewarding should be public, and discipline a private matter. 
It is essential that recognition for a job well done should be more readily 
forthcoming than is recognition for negative performance. 

Management and Unions 

CSC recognizes the natural desire, and, indeed, the right of most employees 
to representation for the purpose of bargaining collectively for benefits and 
conditions of work. We will establish and maintain mechanisms for discussion 
and cooperation in employer-employee relations. We will provide employees 
with the means of redress without fear of retribution and we will provide 
compensation and terms and conditions of employment which are comparable to 
those prevailing in the private sector, and which are fair and equitable to 
both employees and taxpayers. 
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CSC Management is committed to being open with unions, keeping them informed 
of initiatives, and involving them in the development of policies affecting 
our staff. 

CSC Management will also constantly seek better means of informal resolution 
of differences. We will strive to resolve management problems at the lowest 
level possible. 

We will work towards an atmosphere of openness, communication, trust, mutual 
respect, and a working philosophy that we are all striving for a common 
mission. 

Health Management 

The work environment in CSC tends to engender a certain degree of stress, 
since, given the nature of incarceration, staff members and offenders are 
subject to pressures which do not affect other occupational groups. We will 
therefore provide assistance to employees and their families to the greatest 
extent possible. 

We are committed to the promotion of individual mental and physical health 
and well-being, and organizational health and effectiveness within the 
Service. We are also concerned with the safety of staff. 

We will continually search for ways to improve the health of the organization 
and its members. On the other hand, individuals who join CSC have a 
responsibility to contribute to their own environment, to combat stress, and 
to help achieve their own well-being. 
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Management  

It is an important part of our stewardship of public resources to make the 
best possible use of the resources available to us to run the CSC. We take 
pride in not asking for more than we need. 

The people of the Service are our prime resource. 	Therefore, and also 
because it is the best way we can give recognition to our staff, we want to 
make full use of all talents in our people. It is for this reason that we 
want to ,delegate authority as close as possible to the point of impact of the 
decision made. 

If it requires intensified training to assume authority, and thereby 
responsibility and accountability, we will make sure that such training is 
provided. We will also ensure that our policies and our operational 

' structures facilitate such delegation to the highest extent possible. 

It is important that the authority and responsibility of each unit (branch, 
regional and national headquarters, prison, parole office, CCC, team, and 
individual employee) be identified as clearly as possible. 

This is important in order to make the relationship clear between goals, 
allocation of resources, and the provision of authority and accountability on 
the one hand, and the needs of the individual parts of the Service on the 
other. 

We all know that it is not possible to forsee all situations where a decision 
or an action is needed. In situations where there is no stated course of 
action, there might be some loss or damaging results if nobody takes 
responsibility. We therefore expect individuals to assume responsibility 
when the situation requires it and no one else has. 

In management, good leadership, good planning and relevant control are 
essential elements. It is difficult to explain what good leadership is. 
However, in our Service we will characterize good leadership as performance, 
behavior, and attitude that create respect and enthusiasm among subordinates, 
peers, and supervisors. The good leader will guide and inspire his or her 
people to achieve goals and objectives in a work environment characterized by 
trust, loyalty, flexibility, experimentation and high possibilities for 
individual growth, involvement and commitment. In this environment, the 
talents, and training needs, of individuals will be recognized. 

One of the immediate signs of good management is that operations are carried 
out in an atmosphere of friendliness in a clean and well maintained 
environment. 

Trust and motivation, are key issues. 
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Another key issue is openness in work relations. 	Openness in a work 
environment means that people listen, and voice, without fear their ideas and 
concerns. 

Conflicts are natural and necessary for growth. They are not necessarily bad 
or good. However they can be well, or badly, handled. The worst way of 
handling conflicts over important matters is to suppress them, pretend that 
they do not exist, or to let them be aired without constructive resolution. 
We are in much too serious a business not to listen to those who are of 
another opinion, and not to speak up if we have concerns, reservations, or 
better ideas. 

Consensus on important matters is also a critical issue in good management. 
However, consensus must have the broadest possible basis. Consensus may  flot 

 always be possible, but when a decision has been made we will be tough on 
loyalty. We will expect everyone to stick to a decision, as long as it is 
valid, and in no way to try circumvent it. 

Our policy of openness must also encompass offenders. Offenders should not 
be part of our participative management. However they are so much part of 
our work, our work environment, and our work conditions that it would be 
irresponsible not to include them in our decision-making process. Moreover, 
respect for human dignity requires that we listen  •to offenders. Openness in 
work relationships is one of the most important factors in achieving 
excellent performance; perhaps the most important. It is a lifestyle at work 
that any organization can improve upon. In the future of our Service, 
openness is a must. 

Planning is a service to the operational parts of the organization. It helps 
us in the integration of human, material and financial resources. (strategic 
overview and multi- year operational plans), and to anticipate results. 

Planning indicates what the Service wants to achieve, within a given time 
frame, towards the fulfillment of the mission. Good planning must express 
itself in terms that permit progress to be assessed. It must facilitate 
periodic program evaluation and permit managers to use assessments for 
performance appraisals. 

Planning must also ensure that all anticipated results point in the direction 
of the mission and express progress. Plans must therefore be free of 
trivialities. The anticipated results are usually very simple; the process 
that leads to them is, however, complicated. The planners must not only 
ensure that all objectives are set in the right direction, they must also 
ensure that the goals are high enough to be challenging and yet attainable. 
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This requires a high degree of understanding of the business that we are in, 
of its possibilities and constraints. It also requires commitment to the 
high objectives among those who must implement the plans and who are affected 
by them; consequently employees must contribute vastly to the development of 
the plans. 

Planners must be sensitive to the operational units and, like controllers, 
be cost beneficial and impose minimal administrative burden. 

The Correctional Service of Canada is a highly accountable regime, in which 
all employees are responsible for their activities and the achievement of 
results in the context of Service objectives. Employees are also held 
accountable for their administration of resources and adherence to all 
regulations pertaining to their field of responsibility. Therefore, mutually 
agreed upon objectives and priorities must be defined and stated as clearly 
as possible to ensure understanding, obligation and commitment. 

A performance measurement and feed-back system that keeps everybody concerned 
aware of progress must be in operation, and employee initiatives taken into 
account. 

Performance appraisals are important and serve various purposes. They are 
developmental exercises for both employees and supervisors. Through this 
mechanism both can receive feed back and suggestions for professional 
development and performance, to the benefit of the Service. 

The Service is responsible for the administration of a vast amount of 
resources and it is important that these resources be utilized in a way that 
leads the Service as close as possible to the fulfillment of its mission. 
Therefore, the mission statement and guiding principles will establish the 
basis for distribution of resources. 

Our structures at all levels of the Service should be such that they clearly 
relate to the mandate, and particularity, of the unit. This will ensure that 
each unit has the best possible opportunity to fulfill its mandate, and that 
the units together - the Service as a whole - has the best possible 
opportunity to fulfill the Mission Statement. 

Reorganization 	is 	sometimes 	costly and 	disruptive. 	Therefore, 
reorganization should only take place when long-term benefits clearly 
outweigh short-term costs and disruption. 

We need to know from those who are closest to the field of operation whether 
reorganization is preferable, and, if so, what kind of organization seems to 
be the best. Any reorganization affects more than one level of the Service. 
Consequently, all affected levels must be involved. Special attention must 
be paid to the opinion of those directly affected. Therefore, employees, 
union representatives, and staff of all concerned units must be involved, 
from the beginning, in any process of organizational change. 
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In organizing the Service or any part of it, it is important that the purpose 
of that part of the Service is clearly related to the Mission of the 
organization. 

The structures and work processes throughout the Service cannot, and should 
not, be the same in our diverse operational units. The different kinds of 
responsibilities, (operational mandate and security), the geographical, 
cultural, environmental, and architectual differences constitute some of the 
reasons why we have to work under different structures and processes if we 
plan to work in the best possible manner towards a common goal. We can be 
different but work equally well. 

On the other hand, some basic principles must be implemented to ensure high 
level performance throughout the Service, and to monitor the whole system in 
an adequate fashion. Therefore, we should seek organizational structures 
with as few hierarchical layers as possible. 

This will contribute to making our operations more transparent. 	It will 
facilitate good operational communication and will make teamwork easier to 
support. Team-work is essential in all areas where a high degree of 
creativity is required to assume the assigned responsibility. 

As a consequence of a desire to have few layers in the hierarchical 
structure, and, not because it is desirable in itself, we need to strive 
towards as broad span of control as is manageable. 

The breadth of this span is determined by the nature of the work and by the 
time needed to supervise the work of subordinates. Under no circumstances 
should the span of control be so broad that the supervisor and his/her 
immediate subordinates can no longer feel that they constitute a team in 
which the efforts of each individual member are important for the achievement 
of their common goal. Teamwork is also essential for people to feel mutual 
support in their effort to do good work, and is especially important in times 
of crisis. 

Teams are an important management and communication instrument in the 
Service. If a field of responsibility calls not only for creativity, but 
also for more than one type of professional knowledge, then the structure 
should ensure that as much of the required knowledge as possible is available 
within the team. Any team should, in addition to its primary responsibility, 
assume the responsibility of delivering high quality services and decisions. 

Whenever the local community in which the Service operates is able to provide 
services of the same or better quality than the Service itself is able to 
provide, we will strive to make use of such external resources. 
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As a consequence of this, and because the needs of the offenders pull in the 
same direction, the Service will strive to locate operating units as close as 
possible to the concentration of community support for offenders on 
conditional release, as well as in areas that offer the best possibilities 
for community participation in its programs. 

The use of outside resources requires, that attention be paid to the 
integration of these activities into the rest of the Service's operation. 
Therefore, outside services should be carried out as an integral part of the 
Service and contract employees should be actively encouraged to take part in 
teamwork with CSC employees wherever appropriate. 

The responsibility for delivery of high quality work, and for quality 
control, as well as the obligation to constantly strive towards higher 
quality and better ways of doing things, lies primarily with each employee of 
the Service. 

The monitoring of quality by those control mechanisms that any 
well-functioning organization must have, comes second to each individual's 
quality control. Just as for authority, quality control should be carried 
out, as close as possible, to the point of product and service delivery. 

Control is not necessary for its own sake. 	It is necessary in order to 
ensure that resources are used for the purpose intended, and do not exceed 
the level approved. Control mechanisms are, finally, in operation to give 
inspiration for better ways of using resources. 

We must ensure that the control mechanisms at all levels are designed so that 
they stem directly from the planning objectives and facilitate accountability 
through regular monitoring, periodic auditing, evaluations of effectiveness 
and efficiency, and compliance with policy. Generally speaking, our control 
will be very tight in relation to the values expressed in the Statement of 
Values but rather flexible operationally. 

Like any other activity of the Service, controls must be cost beneficial and 
they must impose minimal administrative burden. In other words we are not 
trying to become excellent in corrections (as defined in our mission 
statement) primarily by means of control. Our major efforts will be through 
all the strategies, described in this Statement of CSC Values. 

Good management is more than the management of all the parts of a system. 
This "extra" is difficult to define and even more difficult to measure. But 
it is precisely the "extra" that leads to excellence. 
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Communications  

Internal Communications 

Three factors are important to our internal communications:(1) management 
must provide the systems, the impetus, and the tools to operational 
employees, (2) communication must be everybody's business, and, (3) the 
immediate supervisor is the key link in the communication process. 

Managers and supervisors will be as open as possible, and yet practical in 
their communications, recognizing the importance of keeping staff members, 
fully informed on matters that impact on them. Internal communications, the 
flow of information between organizational units as well as between managers 
and employees will be facilitated by every means available. Staff members 
will be informed before inmates. 	Supervisors must be informed before 
subordinates. 	Recognizing the importance of this in the communications 
network, we are committed to ensuring that supervisors at all levels maintain 
open avenues of communications and share problems as well as solutions. 

It is essential that staff meetings be held, frequently in all units of the 
CSC, in order to ensure an effective communication and decision making 
process. 

Communication is a two-way process and it is encumbent on supervisors and 
managers to listen to the concerns of staff members. The perception of an 
issue is just as critical as the reality and must be considered as such. 
Both formal and informal methods of communication should be pursued. We also 
recognize that the "body language" of the organization often speaks more 
clearly than formal documented polices and procedures and will thus endeavour 
to ensure that we are consistent in our message. 

The Service will strive towards achievement of a number of ideals in employee 
communication. We will: 

a) keep employees fully informed of Service objectives, policies, 
performance results, issues and concerns; 

b) provide employees with formal and informal opportunities for expressing 
their ideas and concerns; 

c) consult employees, to the extent possible in a large organization, and 
provide feedback to the same extent; 

d) positively motivate employees toward the achievement of Service and 
individual goals; 

e) recognize the achievement of employees; 
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0 present the bad news as well as the good in an equally candid and timely 
manner; 

g) tell employees why things happen, what it means to them, and how it may 
affect them; 

h) provide managers and supervisors with the information, tools and 

training they need to be effective communicators; 

i) whenever possible provide information about the Service to employees 
before its release to the public. 

Communication with the Media 

As part of its communications strategy, CSC has endeavoured to promote public 
awareness, understanding, and acceptance of its programs and activities. 
CSC's relationship with the media should be one in which there are clear 
communications concerning the mandate, roles and mission of the Service. We 
will be positive and proactive. 	We will also strive to be open and 

accountable, and to be perceived as such. 	We will foster good public 

relations with the media particularly within the local areas of our field 
units. Thus we will endeavour to localize issues to the operational level 
rather than elevating them to the national plateau. 

CSC will also provide information on a timely basis and within the 

requirements imposed to maintain the safety, security and good order of 

institutions and parole offices and the statutory limitations imposed by 
privacy legislation. 

We wish to be open to the public, but we also recognize that staff members 
speaking on Service issues have an obligation not to violate security, the 

privacy of individuals or the development of policy. Although CSC has 
designated spokespersons at the national, regional and operational levels it 
is recognized that our staff members, merely through daily life situations, 

communicate our mission and objectives to those outside corrections. The key 

is to develop within staff members, positive attitudes towards work and a 

sense of loyalty, pride and accomplishment. We must always remember that 
improvements can be achieved and that we as a collectivity will continue to 

strive for correctional programs of which we are all proud. 

We will invite the media to become more aware of what is happening in our 
institutions and parole offices, both good and bad. An awareness of our 

programs, and our complex, and often paradoxical, role must be actively 

promoted. 
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Communication and Relationship with Local Communities 

The safety of our neighbouring communities is of prime concern to CSC, and we 
will actively work towards improving the relationship between the community 
and our organizational units. CSC will endeavour to be sensitive to the 
needs and concerns of the local community. We will strive to be, and to be 
perceived as being, a good corporate citizen and a social, cultural and 
economic asset. We will contribute to the support of the local community 
through professional and service contracts and the procurement of goods. 

Our employees should be seen as good neighbours within the community, and, 
therefore, community involvement of staff members is encouraged. We will 
promote education of the public through appearances by staff members at 
schools, churches, and social clubs. 

Furthermore, offender participation within the community will be encouraged 
where possible. This kind of relationship now exists in programs of 
assistance to senior citizens, children and handicapped persons. CSC wishes 
to augment these endeavours, for in helping the community we help ourselves. 
We will use such resources as the local media and Citizen Advisory Committees 
to develop proactive programs designed to increase the community's awareness 
of, and acceptance of, the mission and objectives of CSC. 

The relationship between CSC units and local communities should be one 
integration and harmony. The community will be encouraged to become involved 
in, and knowledgeable about correctional programs, and CSC will strive to 
become involved in the community in both financial and social aspects. 
Communication with the local community will be open, sharing and 
participative. 

Relationship with Volunteers/Volunteer Organizations 

We will encourage citizens to become involved in volunteer programs. In our 
relationship with volunteers/voluntary organizations, we are committed to 
involving the public as working partners in helping relationships with staff 
and offenders. This involvement must be based on a thorough understanding of 
our respective roles. The volunteer's participation in many of our programs 
aids in educating the public to a realistic understanding of the business we 
are in, and also the concerns of offenders. Although volunteers do not 
replace staff, we recognize that volunteers can often establish relationships 
that our staff members cannot. 

CSC strongly supports volunteer programs, and will ensure that: 

a) each volunteer/organization has a definite purpose, 

h) appropriate screening and orientation will be given to volunteers, 

c) staff members will be educated regarding the value of volunteers and will 
be encouraged to promote positive relationships with volunteers. 
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CSC acknowledges that volunteers provide an invaluable resource in the 
development and implementation of programs. Volunteer involvement will be 
actively encouraged and will be limited only to the extent necessary to 
ensure good management and control. 

Openness to Public regarding Internal Affairs 

In keeping with the principle that the public is a responsible participant in 
the correctional process and CSC is striving to promote public awareness, 
understanding and acceptance of programs and activities, we will be open to 
the public about our internal affairs, recognizing that we are governed by 
political and legislative requirements. CSC will not be tolerant of 
incompetent, corrupt or inhumane practices by staff members, however we will 
maintain the privacy of the individual to the fullest extent possible. 

We will strive to inform the public about the realities of life within the 
organization the kinds of difficulties that offenders experience, and the 
difficulties staff must face on a day-to-day basis. 

CSC will endeavour to be open to public scrutiny, recognizing that although 
we are working hard, there is always room for improvement. 

Communication with Offenders 

Communication with offenders should aim to elicit their positive involvement 
within programs. 	Communication must be issue-oriented, professional, and 
competent. 	Involvement of inmates regarding internal operations will be 
encouraged, although advisory in nature. 

Communications with offenders will take place formally and informally. 
Formal communication occurs through such forms as inmate handbooks, 
orientation programs, written regulations institutional broadcasts and inmate 
committees. Informal communication occurs between staff and offenders on a 
daily basis and in this context, employees must ensure that all communication 
is professional and contributes to the development of constructive 
relationships. Communication will focus on face-to-face interaction. 
National and regional communiqués will be transmitted to the local level to 
the line staff who will, in turn, communicate with offenders. 
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Management will provide the necessary information to staff members. Staff 
members will communicate with offenders. 

Offenders will be encouraged to become involved in advisory capacities 
however, management will be responsible for all final decisions. 

Communication with Other Public Services/Government Agencies/Elected 
Officials. 

CSC communicates with other public services/agencies/elected officials 
through visits, correspondence, staff exchange, and exchange of 
publications. The means will vary depending on the subject matter. However, 
in general, the information flow should be open, honest, and informative. 

CSC will endeavour to communicate with other public services/agencies by 
promoting a better appreciation and understanding of correctional programs. 
We will communicate with them frequently on the basis of common interests and 
will be dynamic in our relationship with them as we all strive to work for, 
and on-behalf of, Canadian society. 
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The Role of CSC in the Criminal Justice Field  

CSC will take the initiative in the development of overall criminal justice 

policy in Canada by liaison, through the Ministry Secretariat, with the 
Department of Justice and other government departments, and through 

involvement in various criminal justice organizations and associations. 

We will establish and maintain an active participation in the field of 
international corrections through comparison of standards and management 
methods, and exchange of staff with other jurisdictions. We will also serve 
as a participant/observer in international organizations in order to share 
expertise and research findings with other nations. 

An up-to-date knowledge of current trends and policy in law reform, policing, 

prosecution, sentencing, and parole, is essential to maintaining an effective 

and responsive correctional service. It is also essential that the other 

elements of the Criminal Justice System be apprised of developments in 

corrections on a regular basis. 

We will work with the police in close partnership at all levels to promote 
lawful behavior on the part of offenders. This means maintaining open lines 
of communication and sharing of information in various ways, and is 

particularly important with respect to offenders in the community. It also 

means close coordination in the areas of crime prevention and emergency 

response. 

In our relationship with the judiciary, we will provide as much input as 
possible into sentencing decisions in order to further a coordinated criminal 
justice policy. 

We will foster an active interchange with police, prosecutors and judges to 
ensure that they are aware of, and responsive to, the needs, concerns, and 
problems of our unique environment. 

Our relationship to provincial correctional services is one of co-participant 
in the Criminal Justice System sharing many of the same views, concerns, and 
needs. We will work actively to improve our exchange of methods, standards, 
services, and staff members with provincial departments of corrections. 
Through our participation in the forum of the Heads of Corrections, as well 
as in local and regional interchanges with provincial correctional services, 
we will strive to express our common concerns as effectively as possible to 
other elements in the Criminal Justice System. 

The coordination of our activities with those of the National Parole Board is 
essential to each organization's achieving its mandate. We will ensure that 
our communications with the Parole Board concerning offenders are of the 
highest quality, and that there is a spirit of openness and cooperation at 
all levels of our respective organizations. 
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Organizational Review and Development  

We strive for excellence in achieving our mission. It is therefore essential 
that we are in touch with, and responsive to, our environment. 

To do this, we must have the capability of constantly scanning the horizon to 
determine when changes are necessary. This will ensure that we are as 
effective and efficient as possible in our work. 

CSC will pursue mechanisms which will improve our capability of reviewing the 
external and internal environment. We will translate this information into 
concrete ways of developing our organization, and communicate these to the 
appropriate level of Management. 

It is our conviction that the degree to which we are capable of adopting a 
future-oriented approach, and responding intelligently to social, technical, 
and economic change will, in a large measure, determine the excellence of our 
Service. 
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QUESTIONNAIRE 

Discussion 

The Senior Management Committee and the Task Force invested a considerable 
amount of effort in the development of the basis of the Statement of CSC 
Values. 

Acceptance, understanding, and commitment to the individual elements of the 
Statement of Values by the key managers in the Service is, however, a 
critical condition for its success. Also, it is important to get an idea of 
the amount of effort required for its implementation. 

A questionnaire was put together, containing 75 principles. 	The 
questionnaire, along with the first draft of the Statement of Values, was 
sent to National Headquarters Directors or/equivalent, Regional Executive 
Officers, Regional Managers, Wardens, Assistant Wardens, Superintendents, 
District Directors, Area Managers. 

Four responses to each principle were required in the following format: 

Do you agree with the principle as stated? Yes D No D 
2) On a scale of 0 to 10 (0 meaning none - 10, a great deal) what kind of 

effort would be required to effect change from the present situation: 

a) where you currently work? 
b) on a national perspective? 

The scale should be interpreted as follows: 

i. 	5 	11 	4 	10 

	

_J 	I 	 I 	

L a great—dEj of effort 
considera le effort 

1 	
some effort 

no 

Simply circle the appropriate number. 

3) Do you have any comments you wish to note on the principle in general or 
in detail - please specify. 

li tle effort 
effort - this principle is already in operation 
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The questionnaire was anonymous, in order to encourage candid responses, with 
respondents asked to indicate only their region, and whether they worked in 
an institution, parole office/CCC, regional headquarters or NHQ. 

The questionnaire was sent out on 1984-09-26, with a fairly tight timeframe 
for completion in order to be able to complete analysis for presentation to 
the Senior Management Committee at their November meeting. However, a mix-up 
in the mail system resulted in considerable confusion: many of the 
addressees did not receive questionnaires, others received numerous extra 
copies. Additional copies were mailed out and the deadline was extended. 

Analysis 

As of 1984-11-09, we had received and analyzed a total of 175 questionnaires. 

It must be stated that the purpose of this questionnaire was not scientific. 
The primary reason for developing it was to familiarize a large number of CSC 
managers with the Statement of Values, and get their feedback on an 
individual basis, prior to submitting the Statement to SMC. The secondary 
purpose of the questionnaire was to get some clues on the current corporate 
culture in CSC, and the effort required to implement the Guiding Principles. 

Overall, the results were as follows: 

Total number of analysed questionnaires: 

NHQ 	 33 
Atlantic 	 8 
Quebec 	 42 
Ontario 	 43 
Prairies 	 27 
Pacific 	 22 

Total number of positive responses 11238- 95.5% 
Total number of negative responses 	533- 4.5% 

The responses to the individual sections of the Statement of Values are 
summarized as follows: 

Offenders (questions 1-21); % favourable 	 95.2% 
Staff (questions 22-29) 	 96.9% 
Management (questions 30-62) 	 94.9% 
Communications (questions 63-69) 	 95.8% 
Role of the CSC in the Criminal Justice field (questions 70-74) 97.2% 
Organizational Review and Development (question 75) 	 97.4% 
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The most striking thing about the questionnaire was the resounding 
agreement with the principles. In no case were over 20% of the 
respondents opposed to a particular principle, and for some very 
important principles there was nearly unanimous support. For example: 

- We will be guided by the duty to act fairly (99% agreement). 

- We will support each offender's efforts towards establishing a 
community base (98% agreement). 

- The leading principles for internal communications are that CSC 
will strive to communicate widely to staff members through a 
variety of means and that open, honest communication will be 
viewed as a two-way channel between staff members and 
their supervisors and managers (99% agreement). 

- We want to delegate authority as close as possible to the point 
of impact of the decision made (98%). 

At the same time, some of these same principles were seen as requiring 
considerable effort to implement. For example respondents tended to see 
the principle on delegation as requiring a relatively high degree of 
effort to implement on a national basis (i.e. approximately 7 on a scale 
of 10). 

Overall, it is evident that there is strong support for the Guiding 
Principles, and a remarkable degree of consistency in viewpoints across 
the Service. There is also agreement that considerable effort will be 
required to fully implement the principles. 

A separate report containing our detailed analysis of the responses to 
the questionnaire is being prepared. The report will show possible 
differences between regions and between National Headquarters and the 
regions. The report will also show the variations in responses between 
NHQ, RHQ's, parole offices/CCC, and institutions. 

The most important part of the report on the questionnaire will be the 
tabulation and analysis of the several thousand comments that the Task 
Force has received to the different parts of the Statement of Values. 
The Task Force has used these comments in the fine tuning of the proposed 
statement, but the comments have usually not led to substantial changes 
to the Guiding Principles. This is because of the overwhelming number of 
positive responses, indicating that the respondents did not want any 
major changes to the draft statement. 

The comments are, however, of great  importance for the implementation of 
the Statement of Values, in so far as they often offer very valuable 
observations on the kind of obstacles the Service may face in the 
implementation process. 

There also seems to be interesting differences in how much effort the 
respondents think it will require to emplace the Guiding Principles. The 
field staff (institutions, parole offices, CCC's) seem to believe that 
more effort will be required than do the staff at the headquarters 
level. This important difference in perception will also be dealt with 
in detail in the report on the questionnaire. 
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A TASK FORCE COMMENTARY ON THE STATEMENT OF VALUES 

In applying the Guiding Principles it is important to understand that they 
are not branch related. For instance the implementation and application of 
the principles on staff training and development is not only the 

responsibility of the Staff Training and Development Branch. The Guiding 

Principles must be applied by everybody to the extent possible within the 

mandate of each individual member of the Service. 

This chapter outlines the main thrust of the Statement of Values and its 
relationship with the points of view expressed in the sections on Management 
of the Correctional Service of Canada and the Relationship between the 

CSC and Offenders in the Introduction. 

It also comments on the way in which senior staff members see the Statement 

'of Values, and express their support and concerns in their responses to the 

questionnaire. Furthermore the chapter deals with the most important 

interplay between the sections of which the Statement consists. Finally, it 
deals with some of the major consequences of applying the Statement of 

Values. 

Mission Statement and Explanatory Accompaniment: 

The mission explains that the most important objective of the Service is to 

contribute to the protection of society. It also explains that controlling 
and helping offenders are the two basic ways in which the Service can 

contribute to such protection. 

The formulation appears to be sufficiently clear to serve as the driving 

force of the Service. It also fulfills the points of view on management 
eiplained in the Introduction. The Explanatory Accompaniment shows the shift 

from an opportunities ideology to an active motivation ideology by stating 
that "to help means to encourage offenders actively and constantly to 

participate in programs designed to lead towards improved ability to deal 
with daily life situations, and, in turn, a more productive future for both 

the individuals and Canadian society." 

The choice of what should be in the Mission Statement itself and what should 
be in the Explanatory Accompaniment has been guided by the point of view that 
the Mission should be as short and precise as possible in its formulation and 
only contain the most important messages that the Service wants to convey to 
members of staff and to the public. 

It has also been important in articulating the Mission to find a formulation 

that would appear to be the most operationally adequate for the Service 

should Parliament decide in the future to include it in the legislation 
pertaining to the Correctional Service of Canada. It is however, important 

to underline that the question as to whether such inclusion of a mission for 
the Service in the legislation is desirable or not has not been considered 
by the Task Force, or been part of the discussion between the Senior 

Management Committee and the Task Force. 
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Furthermore, while there can be little doubt that contributing to the 
protection of society through control and help of offenders will remain the 
core part of the Mission of the Service for any foreseeable length of time, 
new knowledge about control and helping offenders may lead to a shift from an 
active motivation ideology to another approach. It is also for that reason 
that a qualification on the meaning of "control" and "help" has been 
expressed in the Explanatory Accompaniment and not in the Mission Statement 
itself. Thus the Mission, as formulated, renders a higher degree of 
stability than would be the case if parts of the Explanatory Accompaniment 
had been included in the Mission. 

The Guiding Principles have been developed in light of the Mission and the 
Explanatory Accompaniment, and several references to the Mission are 
contained in the Guiding Principles. However, some parts of the Guiding 
Principles are more directly influenced by the Mission, and the basic thrust 
of the Mission, than others. The principles concerning the offenders and the 
staff are thus more directly influenced than those on management, for 
instance. It is important, though, to emphasize that even if the management 
principles are mainly built on what is considered sound contemporary 
management, the fact that these principles are going to facilitate this 
particular mission has also played an important role in the formulation of 
the principles. The most important impact that the Mission has had on the 
formulation of guiding principles other than those concerning the offenders 
and staff members is that activities related to control and help ,  are, 
throughout the guiding principles, dealt with as more important than any 
other activities within the Service. 
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Offenders 

It is important when reading the Guiding Principles on Offenders to bear in 
mind that these are not a collection of "soft" concepts. Nor are they 
developed on the basis of one particular narrow professional point of view of 
corrections. Members of the Senior Management Committee, and many others in 
the Service who have contributed to the formulation of these principles, come 
from a variety of backgrounds in corrections and from other professional 
walks of life (e.g. law, social services, policing, administration ). 

Generally, the principles on Offenders are in line with those social sciences 
that touch on virtually all correctional jobs. However, the principles are 
not a set of theoretical concepts with which to experiment. They are solidly 
based in practical experience and common sense. They are intended to be the 
living reality of the future work of the Service. 

To illustrate this point, consider the principle that states: "It is up to us 
to discover the specific circumstances and individual needs arising from the 
current sentence for each offender". To some of the respondents to the 
questionnaire, this sounded like the domain of medical, psychological or case 
management specialists, and not a suitable goal for security-conscious 
correctional officers. However, the vast majority of the respondents agreed 
with the principle and that it would take a fair amount of effort to fully 
implement. 

It will take a considerable amount of effort to implement this principle 
precisely because it is everyone's business. As long as a significant number 
of employees see it as "somebody else's concern" or a "soft" approach, CSC 
has a problem. The "needs arising from the current sentence" can range from 
the need for increased security of confinement (i.e. in a Special Handling 
Unit), to the need for treatment for alcoholism. All staff members directly 
in contact with offenders have a key role in carrying out this principle, 
through contribution of their observations and insights. Of course, to fully 
operationalize it, the Service will have to consider improved ways of getting 
input from security officers, work supervisors, medical and health care 
professionals, the social development staff and other key line personnel. 

The Task Force has identified four concepts that underly the Guiding 
Principles related to Offenders that are of critical importance to the 
Service's achievement of its Mission: fairness; personal responsibility; 
interaction between staff members and offenders, and between the staff of the 
various divisions (the basis of dynamic security); and active support for 
offenders' efforts towards improving and extending ties in the community. 

The principle of fairness is fundamental in our dealings with offenders 
because of the special power we exercise over citizens convicted of offences 
under the criminal code and sentenced to two years or more. This power 
relates to the deprivation of liberty and is expressed in the Mission 
Statement as "exercising control over offenders". Such a power must not be 
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exercised in an arbitrary fashion. Inasmuch as we are given such power by 
the Parliament and the people of Canada, we accept with it the obligation of 
fairness. 

Under the law, the duty to act fairly must permeate every administrative 
action taken with respect to offenders. This duty also bears on the 
administrative aspects of access to rights, privileges and programs for to 
offenders. The principle that, "we are proud to act in accordance with the 
duty to act fairly", indicates an active rather than a passive application; 
an approach that has particular implications for placement and transfer, and 
other program decisions. Essentially, the task in fully implementing this 
principle will be to establish clear criteria for any decision that has the 
effect of increasing or decreasing the amount of freedom an offender has. 
Thus improved decision criteria within the framework of a comprehensive 
classification system is seen as one of the key ways of advancing in this 
area. 

The responses to the questionnaire indicate that there is a need for 
training, and new work processes, to fully implement this principle. 

Personal responsibility is another basic concept underlying our Guiding 
Principles that deal with the relationship between the staff and offenders. 
It applies to both staff members and offenders. With respect to offenders, 
it is expressed in the principle which states: "We will encourage each 
offender to gain more freedom through responsible behavior over time." 
Herein is one of the links between the two fundamental ways we contribute to 
the protection of society, (i.e. control and help). As expressed in the 
explanatory accompaniment to the Mission Statement: "We strive to balance 
the degree of control that we exercise with our perception of each offender's 
ability to assume responsibility for his/her own behavior." 

This gradual return of control to the inmate over the duration of the 
sentence, given responsible behavior, will ensure the Service is doing its 
utmost to protect society through secure confinement, and also not to return 
offenders to society at the expiry of sentence worse for having been 
incarcerated. 

In order to encourage responsible behavior, it is encumbent on staff members 
to demonstrate responsible behavior in all their dealings with offenders. 
This relates to the principle of fairness, and also the requirement to 
interact with offenders in a professional manner. 

Interaction and effective communication between staff members and offenders, 
and between staff members of the various divisions is a third concept 
underlying the principles in this section. Effective interaction, 
particularly between the line staff and offenders is the basis of good 
security as well as good programs and casework. It is thus another important 
link between control and help. The personal knowledge gained by staff 
members through their interaction with offenders becomes the basis for their 
recommendations concerning program, transfer, and parole decisions. It is 
the essential ingredient in dynamic security. Good communications at the 
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interface between line staff and offenders has been shown conclusively in the 
literature to be the key means of avoiding problems both in institutions and 
in the parole situation. Effective on-going interaction between offenders 
and staff members is also the basis of active motivation idealogy referred to 
in the Introduction. 

The responses to the questionnaire indicate that this will be one of the most 
difficult principles to implement, a great many responses indicated that the 
present high rate of transfers contributes to a situation in which meaningful 
interaction is in many cases non-existent. A significant number of responses 
indicated that dynamic security is not adequately practiced, or even well 
understood, in a number of our higher security institutions and stated that 

full implementation of this principle would be difficult to achieve. In 

addition, inquiries into incidents at Millhaven and Stoney Mountain 
Institutions have commented extensively on the inter-relationship between 
high rates of transfer, the absence of relationships between the line staff 

and inmates, and violent incidents. 

A fourth concept underlying the principles relating to offenders is that of 
providing active support to offenders in improving and extending their ties 
in the community. This is absolutely critical if the Service is to fulfill 
the Mission and help offenders return to society as law-abiding citizens. 
Not only is this the aim of parole supervision, but it must begin in the 
institution early in the sentence. To fulfill this part of the mission 

requires the cooperative efforts of the social and cultural, visits and 

correspondence, and case management staff in working with inmates, their 
family and friends, volunteers, and other community resources. 

Responses to the questionnaire tend to indicate that the Service has basic 
mechanisms in place, but needs to actively extend the cooperative efforts 

between the various staff groups and between the staff and community 

resources. 
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Staff 

The guiding principles relating to staff touch many aspects of staffing, 
manpower planning, and staff development, and are intended to maximize the 
potential of the human resources available to CSC. 

It was stated previously that the corporate culture must meet the needs of 
its people, and implicit in the guiding principles is the requirement to 
challenge staff members and to develop them in the direction of the Mission 
of the Service. 

It is emphasized in the section on Management, in the Introduction, that the 
field units - prisons, parole offices and community correctional centres - 
are the most important units of the Service. It is also stated, that at the 
field level, as much energy as possible must be devoted to helping and 
controlling offenders. 

In the section, "Relationship between the CSC and Offenders", it is stated 
that the implementation of the proposed active motivation ideology will 
require staff in all field units to spend more time in direct contact with 
offenders than is currently the case. 

CSC will have to re-evaluate its policies and practices regarding staff 
training and development, and also its recruitment and promotion practices, 
in light of the Statement of Values. 

Since there is a dual responsibility for CSC to both control and help 
offenders, emphasis must be placed on both aspects in the training and 
development of staff. In a recent attitudinal survey, the line staff 
themselves expressed the need to temper their custodial skills and abilities 
with the more socio-psychological skills such as problem-solving and conflict 
resolution. The emphasis to date has been on static security training rather 
than the development of dynamic security skills. 

As CSC moves towards an active motivation ideology, staff training will have 
to focus on developing the appropriate skills of the line correctional 
staff. Since CSC values active motivation, it will be encumbent on the 
Service to ensure that all staff are motivated to the highest extent 
possible. Consequently there will be a merging of the needs currently being 
expressed by the front-line staff and the realization of the guiding 
principles. 

In order to capitalize on possibilities for improvement, CSC should consider 
tapping the wealth of knowledge and research done by other correctional 
services throughout the world, especially in the area of desirable attributes 
for correctional staff. 
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The Guiding Principles state that CSC will develop ànd maintain a well-run 
manpower planning and succession system. The requirements and processes must 
be well articulated to all staff and, further to this, the system must be, 
and be perceived to be, open and fair. Additionally, CSC will be required to 
provide appropriate developmental opportunities for staff members, in order 
that they may reach their optimum potential. The principles of delegation of 
authority to the lowest possible level and the corresponding decision-making 
capability given to the staff will require appropriate and intensified 
training and development of staff members in this area. 

The duty to act fairly to employees will be enhanced by following the 
principle that recognition for a job well done is readily forthcoming, while 
discipline is conducted, generally in private, and is directed at correcting 
inappropriate or poor performance. However CSC will not tolerate any inhumane 
treatment of an offender by an employee. This type of behavior will be 
dealt with severely and its elimination pursued vigorously. 

The Code of Conduct will require review in light of the Statement of Values. 

It is a Treasury Board principle that managers should consult with union 
representatives as soon as possible in the process of organizational 
changes. In as much as the membership of each regional team includes a union 
representative, CSC is living in accordance with this principle. CSC 
management must however continue to involve union representatives in the 
development of policies affecting staff members. 

Finally, after taking care of the professional side of the business, the 
guiding principles also express that CSC will care about the mental and 
physical health needs of its staff and, where possible, extend assistance to 
the families of our staff who work in an environment that can be as difficult 
as it is rewarding. 
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Management  

The principles stated in this part of the Statement of Values are those that 
will clearly lead to the change of management style mentioned in the 
Introduction. 

The principles deal with the following main areas: resources, authority, 
work climate and structures, planning and control. 

It is stated that the Service should not ask for more resources than are 
needed. It is also stated that the Mission and the Guiding Principles will 
establish the basis for distribution of resources. These principles 
are included to ensure that allocation of resources for the purpose of 
control and help are regarded as more important than allocation of resources 
for any other purpose. 

In the opinion of the Task Force, by far the most important principle in the 
Management section, is that of delegation of authority as close as possible 
to the point of impact of the decision. In practical terms, this means that 
as much authority as possible should be delegated to the field level of the 
Service and that regions should have as much as possible of the authority 
that cannot be delegated to the field units. The way in which this principle 
is implemented is critical. 

Two considerations are necessary when it is to be decided what " as close as 
possible to the point of impact of the decision" means. One consideration is 
the legal consideration: "How far is it legally possible to delegate 
authority?" The other consideration is of a practical nature: "How far is it 
possible to delegate authority without losing the necessary control of the 
operation?" 

The legal question cannot be addressed in a general way. Each individual 
area of authority must be examined. However, the legal system in Canada 
provides for a considerable amount of delegation of authority to the point of 
impact of the decision. There are no legal obstacles for delegation of 
authority to field units in most practical matters of significance for the 
daily operation of such units. 

Administrative points of view also favour a high degree of delegation. 
Delegation of authority has been the key to successful management in numerous 
large organizations, public as well as private, known for their ability to 
achieve ambitious goals, meet new challenges and create a high quality of 
life at work. The recent Council of Europe report of prison management also 
recommends high degree of delegation as a management tool in correctional 
systems. 

It is important to bear in mind, when implementing this principle, that even 
if delegation of authority to field units and regions might create some 
constraints at the National Headquarters level, delegation is still 
preferable if it leads to a reduced number of constraints at the field and 
regional level. 
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The key elements in the principles concerning work climate are trust, 
loyalty, flexibility, openness, motivation and an experimental attitude 
combined with possibilities for personal growth and involvement. As 
mentioned in the Management section of the Introduction, ownership in 
decisions tends to create an increased sense of responsbility among staff 
members at all levels of the organization and therefore also a more 
entrepreneurial, effective and efficient organization. The Guiding 
Principles on Management provide for a high degree of staff involvement in 
decision-making by emphasizing the importance of consensus on important 
matters. 

Structures that facilitate the accomplishment of the objectives of each 
individual unit will further the accomplishment of the Mission of the 
Service. It is therefore important, as stated in the Guiding Principles, 
that different kinds of responsibilities and geographical, cultural, 
environmental and architectural considerations play a significant role in 
organizing the structures and work processes in the individual units. It's 
also important to recognize that local needs must take priority over the 
advantages of having standardized ways of operating across the country. 
Technological development - especially the development of advanced computer 
programs - has made such operational diversities possible without risk of 
losing control of the overall operation of the Service. 

One of the principles is that: "Planning is a service to the operational 
parts of the organization". This means that the process must be sensitive to 
the operational units in order to allow as much collective energy as possible 
to be devoted to the most important activities of the Service: protection of 
society by controlling and helping offenders. A profound understanding of 
correctional problems and possibilities is therefore an essential 
qualification for those in charge of planning. 

The same applies to management controlling activities, and for those 
individuals responsible for management control in the Service. As for 
authority, planning and control must be conducted as close to the field of 
action as possible in order to minimize operational disruption and in order 
to increase the sense of responsibility for achievement of goals and delivery 
of high-quality work while minimizing the feeling of being overly-controlled. 

Control that is too intensive tends to lead to a certain "numbness" among 
those under constant scrutiny and thereby to less effectiveness and 
efficiency. 

As far as controlling is concerned, it is emphasized in the Statement that 
control will be very tight in relation to the values expressed in the 
Statement of Values and rather flexible operationally. 

The Service has developed and put into place a monitoring system, and 
comprehensive management reports are produced by the Inspector General's 
Branch. The nature of these reports is that of reporting on very minor parts 
of the operation as well as reporting on more significant matters. The 
implementation of the above-mentioned principle will lead to management 
reports of a far less detailed nature but with more emphasis on compliance 
with the Guiding Principles. 
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As far as location of operating units is concerned, it is stated that the 
Service will strive to locate new units as close as possible to the 
concentration of community support for offenders. This principle is based on 
a professional correctional point of view on where field units should be 
located, and is inspired by the fact that, especially over the last number of 
years, new institutions have been placed in locations that are highly 
counter-productive to the achievement of correctional goals. 

It will be important for the Service to pay serious attention to the•
implementation of the principles in the Management part of the Statement. 
Not only are the implementation of these principles important for the 
achievement of the goals of this project, but the responses to the 
questionnaire indicate that a fair amount of effort will be required for the 
Service to implement a number of the key principles in the Statement. It 
should also be noted that the guiding management principles are in accordance 
with the management principles recommended by Treasury Board and with several 
recommendations made by the Auditor General in his annual reports. The 
principles in the Statement of Values are thus a futher development of 
generally-accepted principles for good management and are designed to meet 
the special needs of the Correctional Service of Canada. 
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Communications 

In CSC, just as security is everybody's business, so too is communication 

everybody's business. 

The development of a Statement of CSC Values is, in itself, a very powerful 
communication. The Mission and the Guiding Principles are to become the 

driving force for the operations of CSC. 

It is mentioned in the Guiding Principles, that the "body language" of an 
organization often speaks more clearly than formal documented policies and 

procedures. It is for this reason that the principles related to 
Communication must become the way of life for CSC and the commitment to them 
must be throughout all levels and functions of the Service. 

The principles include communication between and among staff members, staff 

members and offenders and between staff members and the public. In all 
instances, it must be based on openness and honesty. 

CSC cannot achieve its Mission to both control and help offenders to the 

highest extent possible without sharing information about offenders among 
those who interact with them. Among staff members, throughout the levels and 

between functional and operational units, communication is the major tool of 

the business we are in. Structures thus become very important within CSC. 
The lines of communication must be relatively short so that information is 

communicated rapidly and without a number of "middle-men". It is also 
essential that communication within CSC be readily forthcoming even if only 
preliminary in nature. A recent CSC poll indicated that rumour played a 
significant detrimental role within the Service. CSC must therefore make 
special effort to communicate information from senior management as soon as 
possible. There must also be mechanisms in place to ensure that all line 
staff members are made aware of this information so as to be as 
fully-informed as possible and certainly informed before the offender 
population. As important as top-down communication is, bottom-up 
communication is just as important. Managers in CSC must listen to staff 
members' ideas for improvement and also their concerns and consider not only 
the articulated message but the unspoken message. Mechanisms to ensure that 
this occurs must also be established. 

Communication within CSC must be developed to facilitate two-way 
interchange. The perception of an issue is just as critical as the reality 

and must be considered as such. 

All staff members must also be able to communicate effectively with 
offenders. Positive attitudes communicated by staff members to offenders 
will assist in creating a motivational climate that will best allow us to 
help as many as possible. 
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The Guiding Principles related to the media and the public are clearly in 
congruence with the Government Communicaton Guide published by the Privy 
Council Office. The CSC must continue to demonstrate that it operates with 
the constant realization that it is learning, analyzing, and applying what it 
learns to improve the Service for the staff and offenders. This message 
should be communicated to the public in a straight forward manner. 

The relationship of CSC to society at large forms part of the Mission 
Statement and communicates the fact that CSC contributes to the protection of 
society. At the local level CSC must secure and rely on the support of the 
communities in which field units are situated. This is necessary because not 
only do the offenders return to the community eventually, but throughout the 
length of their sentence they may on occasion enter the community on 
temporary absences that are work-related, health-related or for social 
endeavours. CSC will continue to work towards being good neighbour and 
corporate citizen by assisting the community both socially and economically. 
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Role of CSC in the Criminal Justice Field 

The Mission Statement says that CSC "contributes as part of the criminal 
justice system". The part played by the Service is but one of many that 
interact in a complex interplay of roles. The nature of our contribution 
requires that the Service share information and expertise, and participate to 
the fullest in the coordination of policy with other components of the 
justice system. 

In order to ensure that our perspective is understood, the Service must 
ensure that it is well represented in a variety of forums, and that its 
representatives are not only of the highest quality, but also extremely 
knowledgeable of the system as a whole. 

The CSC, as one part of the criminal justice system, will strive to find ways 
to improve communications with the other elements of the system. The 
Statement of Values is a first step in this. In it the Service explicitly 
states how it intends to improve its own operations, and how it will seek 
ways of improving overall coordination of the system. 

The Guiding Principles in this section specify some of the means by which the 
Service intends to strive for better relationships with other criminal 
justice agencies. The essential quality of these principles is that of 
proactive participation in a broad range of activities with our partners in 

the Criminal Justice System. Such participation will aim not only at the 
fulfillment the Service's mission, but also the improvement of the quality of 

criminal justice for the benefit of the Canadian people. 
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Organizational Review and Development  

The correctional work environment has changed greatly in the last two 
decades. One of the major thrusts of change has been the tendency towards 
open prisons. This has meant the increasing involvement of the community in 
the day-to-day world of corrections. It has also meant increased scrutiny of 
actions taken by correctional managers. At the same time, there has been a 
great deal of jurisprudence that has emphasized offenders' legal rights. 
Added to all this is the increasing pace of technological change in our 
society, and its impact on the field of corrections. 

These facts of the modern correctional environment have made its management 
increasingly complex in many ways. But there are also available new means of 
information processing and communications that have the potential to greatly 
simplify the task of correctional workers and managers. 

In order to ensure that the Service capitalizes on the latest managerial and 
technological developments and avails itself of state-of-the-art means for 
managing change, there must be improved capabilities for organizational 
review and development. Underlying the Guiding Principles in this section is 
the concept that a future-oriented approach, that ensures that the Service 
has adequate means of both scanning the horizon and looking within, will 
provide the means by which the Service can constantly seek to improve in the 
achievement its mission, and remain in touch with the needs of the time. 

Developing mechanisms for organizational improvement is a specific part of 
work of this project, and will be dealt with in the future work of the Task 
Force. 
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PROPOSAL FOR IMPLEMENTING THE STATEMENT OF VALUES 

Some of the steps necessary for the implementation of the Statement of Values 
have already been forseen in the mandate of the Task Force. 

The Task Force is directed by its mandate to review policies and practices 
and after that to review operational structures at all levels of the 
Service. As a final part of the mandate the Task Force has been directed to 
propose mechanisms that will enable the Service to capitalize on 
opportunities for improvement. 

To truly implement the Guiding Principles, however, requires more than 
approval from the Senior Management Committee followed by the steps outlined 
in the Task Force's mandate. The proposed Guiding Principles are in many 
ways different from the implicit principles that are currently influencing 
the operation of the Service. It has been obvious during the work process 
that a considerable change in management style was the aim of the project. 
It has also become clear that implementing the principles is seen by the 
respondents to the questionnaire on the first draft of the Statement of 
Values as a considerable change from present operations. As shown in the 
responses to the questionnaire, there is nearly unanimous support for each of 
the guiding principles. At the same time responses clearly indicate that 
major changes have to take place if the principles are going to accurately 
describe the way in which the Service is managed. 

It is consequently of great importance for the future implementation of the 
Guiding Principles that this change is explicitly recognized by the senior 
managers of the Service. Without such explicit recognition there is a risk 
that employees will perceive the Statement of Values as part of the ritual 
decoration of the Service rather than a set of principles that senior 
management wants employees to take seriously. 

An indifferent attitude among employees towards the principles or a lack of 
knowledge of them would become a significant obstacle for their 
implementation. Good management always requires clear messages. Clarity of 
communication is especially important in managing change. 

It is recommended that the Minister approve the Statement of CSC Values. 

In addition to clearly recognizing the desired change implicit in the 
Statement of Values, the Statement must be confirmed and entrenched in a 
manner that gives it the most viable form of support. We have mentioned in 
the section on the Management of CSC the significance of the Statement of 
Values to the relationship between the Service and the politically 
responsible Minister. Thus there can be no doubt that the support of the 
Solicitor General is essential in the implementation of the Statement of 
Values. 
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The likelihood of this support will be enhanced through early consultation. 
Moreover, given the intended impact of the proposal, and the need for a total 
commitment to its implementation, it would create disruption as well as 
uncertainty as to the importance of the Statement if the Guiding Principles 
are not seen by the Minister as consistent with government policies, and 
therefore in need of change or amendment during their implementation. 

It is recommended that the planning system be reviewed in light of the 
suggested example in Appendix B. 

The adoption of the Statement of Values will necessitate an adjustment of the 
planning system of the Service as part of the implementation process. In 
order to illustrate the kind of changes in the planning system, the Task 
Force has worked with two branches. The illustration is tabled in Appendix 
"B", in which the relationship between the Statement of Values and the 
planning system is briefly explained. 

The Task Force recommends that steps be taken to develop the part of the 
planning system described in Appendix "B" simultaneously with the review of 
the directives of the Service and in collaboration with the Task Force to 
ensure consistency between the planning process, and the amendment of policy 
directives. 

It is recommended that all directives be reviewed following the model 
proposed in Appendix C. 

As foreseen in the mandate, a thorough review of Commissioner's Directives 
and Divisional Instructions is necessary to bring the directives of the 
Service into accord with the Guiding Principles. There can be no doubt that 
if the Statement of Values is approved a great number of the currently 
existing directives will have to be changed (see Appendix "C"). It was 
agreed at the Senior Management Committee meeting in March 1984 that the 
review will be carried out by the Task Force in close collaboration with 
employees in the field and the Branches currently responsible for the 
respective regulations. 

In order to illustrate the work process of reviewing the regulations the Task 
Force has worked with the Regional Team Leaders in reviewing a few 
Commissioners Directives and Divisional Instructions. Unless otherwise 
directed the Task Force intends to continue the review process following the 
same methodology as illustrated in Appendix"C", in close collaboration with 
the Regional Teams and the appropriate Branches. The Task Force recommends 
that proposals for change be dealt with by the Senior Management Committee, 
or the Policy Sub-Committee of the Senior Management Committee, in order to 
gradually implement the changes in policies following the final adoption of 
the Statement of Values. 
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It is recommended to implement the Statement of Values immediately. 

It is important that the pace and process of change be conducted in an 
orderly manner. The atmosphere must be calm and the pace of change must 
facilitate a measured progress throughout the process. It is also important 
that the process not be unnecessarily delayed. Especially in the initial 
phases of the transition, it is very important to build on the expectations 
in the field created throughout the work process of developing this report. 
There is a danger that the current momentum would vanish if not utilized to 
further the implementation process. 

The most difficult part of the implementation of the Statement of Values will 
probably be to ensure that future decision making - both substantively and in 
terms of process - and the attitude of staff members, will be in accordance 
with the guiding principles. Changes in corporate culture take time and 
require consistency. For many employees the changes will mean that they have 
to move from the point of understanding why CSC has developed a Statement of 
Values and how this Statement is going to influence their daily work life to 
the point of change of their own attitude. Once attitudes have changed, the 
next step towards implementation will be for individuals to change their 
behavior in accordance with the change of attitude. Only when a large number 
of employees have changed their behavior in accordance with the Statement of 
Values will the Statement be substantially implemented. 

It is recommended that the Statement of Values be published and distributed 
to all members of the Service. 

To ensure that all existing staff members become familiar with the Statement 
of Values, it is recommended that the document be published and promulgated 
throughout CSC. The method of this promulgation could be left to local 
initiative, however, all staff must be made aware of the Statement and 
certainly in accordance with the guiding principles to encourage the 
operational units to make the effort to better understand the Statement and 
make it a living document in each of the units. 

All new staff members of the Service, should receive as part of their initial 
training, an appreciation of the Statement of Values. 

In this evolution (comprehension; change in attitude; change in individual 
behavior; change in collective behavior) employees will need a great deal of 
support. They will get part of that support through participation in the 
process of change as described in the Statement of Values. Their involvement 
will give them a sense of ownership and responsibility that will become 
critical for the further development of sensitivities toward the statement. 
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It is recommended that a mechanism for monitoring the implementation of the 
Statement of Values be established. 

The most important source of support for employees will be the example set by 
their supervisors, and ultimately, by the senior managers of the Service. It 
will be extremely important that Senior Managers take a leading role in 
clearly demonstrating the link between the Statement and their personal 
management styles. 

The Task Force considered a number of ways in which the CSC could monitor its 
operations to ensure that they are in accordance with the Statement of 
Values. However, it was agreed that such a fundamental issue should be the 
topic of further discussion between senior management and the Task Force. 

It is recommended that the Task Force proceed to the next phases of its 
mandate, and that adequate resources be allocated for that purpose. 

Upon completion of the implementation process for the the Statement of 
Values, the Task Force has been directed to review organizational 
structures. The aim of this review will be to propose operational structures 
that, to the highest extent possible, facilitate the operations of the field 
units of the Service in accordance with the Statement. It has been agreed 
that the five regional teams will be involved in this process and that 
employees of the individual units will be involved in proposing changes to 
those units. 
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APPENDIX A 

ADDITIONAL ISSUES TO BE ADDRESSED BY THE TASK FORCE 

As was previously mentioned, the Task Force was asked to consider and respond 
to a number of recommendations resulting from specific internal CSC reports. 
The Task Force agreed to address these various issues at the appropriate time 
during its own work process. 

Stated hereunder are a) the references which authorized the Task Force to 
address the issues b) the issues/recommendations themselves, and c) the Task 
Force response to each item to date: 

A memo from the Inspector General to DCPPA dated 1984-06-08 and a subsequent 
memo from EA/DCPPA dated 1984-06-12 requested the Task Force to address 
certain issues in the Report of the Study Group on Murders and Assaults in 
the Ontario Region chaired by Dr. Jim Vantour. 

Recommendation 1: 

All members of the Correctional Service of Canada need a conscious commitment 
to a singular goal; a clear statement of purpose as to the Service's 
"mission"; and must share in the development of such a statement. 

Response: 

CSC has developed such a Mission Statement and a substantial number of 
guiding principles which together form a Statement of CSC Values. This 
Statement will be tabled at the November SMC. 

Recommendation 5: 

In order that inmates may have access to more "problem-solvers", the concept 
of functional management should be reassessed with a view to creating a 
management "team" at the institution. 

Recommendation 7: 

Correctional officers should be assigned to a small unit of inmates for a 
sufficient period of time to enable both parties (staff and inmates) to get 
to know one another. 

Recommendation 13: 

The Millhaven administration should review regulations regarding inter-unit 
and inter-range visiting among inmates with a view to limiting, to the 

highest extent possible, movement between ranges and use the flexible cell 
capacity to "reorganize" its inmate population (e.g. separate incompatible 
inmates), thus creating "living units" where ranges or units of inmates have 
the opportunity to develop some of the cohesion presently absent in the 
population. 
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Furthermore, post standards should be reviewed and restructured with a view 
to ensuring that: 

i) correctional officers are never removed from inmate-contact posts for 
extended periods nor should there be areas that they do not inspect 
frequently; and 

ii) correctional officers are assigned to specific units for a period of 
time that will permit staff and inmates to get to know one another. 

Response: 

The structure of institutions will be studied as part of the Task Force 
mandate. The development of structural options will include a review of 
functional management. This review is not expected to commence before the 
spring 1985. 

Recommendation 26:  

In order to facilitate communication between staff and inmates, staff members 
should be assigned to a small group of inmates for purpose of enhancing 
communication, to ensure consistency in the application of rules and for 
evaluation. 

Response: 

This recommendation will be considered as part of the review/development of 
structural models. 

The Task Force was asked by way of a memo from EA/DCPPA dated 1984-06-12 to 
address Recommendation 22 of the Report on the Visit to the Ontario Region by 
Jim Estelle. 

Recommendation 22:  

The Service investigate the feasibility of employing a "Resident Curmudgeon" 
whose mission it would be to sift through some of the had  ideas or proposals 
before they are implemented. 

Response: 

The Mandate of the Task Force includes the following: "To propose mechanisms 
to ensure that the Service is aware of and able to capitalize on, 
possibilities for improvement". 
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The Task Force was asked by the SDC in his memo of 1984-05-22 to the 
Inspector General, to be the OPI for Recommendation 11 of the Special Inquiry 
into the Murder of J. Massey, in which it was stated that the issues were 
being addressed in studies presently underway by the Task Force. 

Recommendation 11: 

A special task force be convened to conduct a situational analysis of how the 
Service's two main objectives (Custody and Rehabilitation) are presently 
co-existing and provide Senior Management with cogent and practical advice to 
ensure an equitable balance of the two objectives. This advice should take 
into account the current community perspective with respect to "crime and 
punishment", the criminality of the modern inmate and the provisions of the 
Canadian Charter of Rights and Freedoms and more particularly Section 1 of 
the said Charter. It is further recommended that this task force be staffed 
mainly with persons having direct practical experience in federal 
corrections. 

Response: 

The Task Force regards this recommendation as dealt with in so far as the 
proposed Statement of Values represents a contemporary balance of CSC 
activities and in the Mission Statement itself, there is an equitable balance 
between control of and help to offenders. 

The regulations by which offenders are bound will be dealt with in later 
reports dealing with the review of CSC directives. This review will also 
take into account the provisions of the Charter of Rights and Freedoms and 
particularly Section 1 of the said Charter. 
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APPENDIX B 

STRATEGIC PLANNING 

The Mission Statement and Guiding Principles outline the framework for 
further development of the Service. It is within this framework that life in 
the Service should unfold and that plans, policies and structures should be 
reviewed. The Statement of Values  will not only help with the contents of 
plans, policies and structures, but will also determine the process of 
review. 

The Task Force is of the opinion that the review process for plans should 
use existing terminology as much as possible, in order to keep the degree of 
disruption to a minimum. 

Following that point of view, and based on the guiding principles, we see the 

overall Planning System like this: 

Mission 

Strategic objectives 
Operational objectives 

Current objectives 

The ultimate objective of the Service is of course the accomplishment of its 

Mission. The Mission itself needs, however, to be divided into more 

manageable objectives, consistant with both the Mission and the Guiding 
Principles. There should be relatively few strategic objectives and they 

should be of a very long term nature. The strategic objectives should be 

nearly as stable as the Mission and the Guiding Principles. They will not be 
attached to any time frame within which they should be met - although they 
should be reviewed frequently to ensure that they are still the most adequate 

link between the mission and the operational objectives. 

The operational objectives are much more concrete in nature. They relate to 

the technology (i.e., knowledge, operations, and materials) used in workflow 

activities. 	Their function is to make the direction of the Mission and 

strategic objectives manageable. 	There should be many more operational 

objectives than strategic objectives and a time frame should frequently be 

attached to each of them. It is at the level of operational objectives that 

individual managers should be assigned responsibility and be held 

accountable. 

The current objectives are the many - usually one-year-based - activities of 

which our daily life in the Service consists. 	They are very similar in 

nature to operational objectives. 	It would, in the opinion of the Task 

Force, be preferable if the term "anticipated results" was reserved for such 

current objectives which are significantly different from previous year's 

current objectives. That would keep the number of anticipated results down 

and give a far clearer picture of the planning system. 
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The Task Force worked with Offender Programs and Security Branches in order 
to prepare realistic examples of possible strategic, operational, and, 
current objectives. Based on this work, a set of plans relating to the 
guiding principle on dynamic security might take the following form: 

Strategic Objective:  

1. 	To foster control through interaction and effective communication 
among staff members and between the staff and offenders. 

Operational Objectives:  

1.1 To improve knowledge and skills of: observation, communication and 
interaction among all levels and functions of the Service. 

1.2 To develop and implement improved interpersonal techniques for the 
security of institutions and control of offenders. 

Current Objectives  

- To conduct a needs analysis of training requirements to improve skills in 
observation, communication and interaction in the Service. 

- To develop improved means of communication of information about offenders 
between functions. 

- To develop and communicate pre-incident indicators for field staff. 

The foregoing should not be taken as anything more than an example of the 
form planning should take within the framework of the Statement of Values. 
While the terminology should remain close to that of the CSC planning system, 
the process should be adjusted in order to ensure maximum involvement of the 
field managers in planning at all levels. The Task Force will work closely 
with the Regional Teams and with NHQ Operational Planning Division in 
developing recommendations for changes in the planning process as part of the 
second phase of its Mandate. 
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APPENDIX C 

REVIEW OF CSC DIRECTIVES 

The March, 1984 report of the Task Force to the Senior Management Committee 
outlined, among other things, Phase II of the, subsequently approved, work 
process. This phase involves the review of directives, including 
Commissioner's Directives, Divisional Instructions, and (at a later stage) 
regional and institutional directives, to ensure congruence with the Mission 
Statement and Guiding Principles. 

As a first step in this review process, a meeting was held on October 26, 
1984, between the Task Force and the Regional Team Leaders. At this meeting 
it was agreed that before commencing a full scale review of all directives, 
it would be appropriate to select a small number of Commissioner's Directives 
and Divisional Instructions to illustrate the review process. The directives 
selected were assessed as to their accordance with the Statement of Values 
and as to whether they meet the needs of the field units. We have also, 
briefly, analyzed their contents. 

The Task Force and Regional Team Leaders agreed that the analysis of the 
sample directives should form an integral part of this report, with the 
following objectives in mind: 

1) To demonstrate some aspects of the impact of CSC adopting the 
Statement of Values; 

2) To set forth our recommendations on the process of the major task of 
reviewing CSC directives. 

The Regional Team Leaders and the Task Force also agreed that the "content 
criteria" for Commissioner's Directives, specified in the Divisional 
Instruction entitled "Internal Directives" were indeed appropriate. All 
existing CD's should therefore be reviewed in light of these criteria, i.e.: 

statement of policy in the form of rules, enunciating the principles and 
objectives of "what ought to be done"  as well as a clear statement as to 
whom the primary responsibility  for ensuring "it is done" is allocated; 

Commissioner's Directives shall provide the broad parameters within 
which programs and activities are to be estalished and conducted but 
shall not provide any details on the mode and the considerations of  
implementation.  (Emphasis ours). 

The Regional Team Leaders and the Task Force question the present use of 
Divisional Instructions in the CSC's policy framework. Many Divisional 
Instructions are written in such a manner that it appears that NHQ Branch 
Heads are issuing direction to line management, as well as those under their 
direct, or functional, authority. This seems inappropriate when 
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considered in light of generally-accepted management principles. 	It is 
usually the practice that the chief executive officers of each level of the 
organization (i.e., in CSC, The Commissioner, Regional Deputy Commissioners, 
and Directors) set policy for those portions of the organization under their 
direction. 

The above considerations are not inconsistent with the content criteria 
actually specified for Divisional Instructions in the DI entitled "Internal 
Directives", which are: 

statement of procedures and guidelines in the form of active and 
authoritative documents, prescribing the mode and considerations to be 
taken when implementing a policy relating to a specific activity  or area 
of operation. Depending on the nature of the subject treated, 
Divisional Instructions may provide specific actions to be taken to 
implement policy (who, what, when, and how). In other instances, 
Divisional Instructions may provide broad statements on the major 
requirements and issues to be considered when making operational 
decisions for the implementation of a given policy. Divisional 
Instructions shall not provide detailed step-by-step methods of  
operations directed to a specific group of specialists.  

(Emphasis ours) 

In any review of policy statements or directives it should be borne in mind 
that the prime objective of such documents should be to convey a message, or 
direction, as clearly as possible to the reader. 

Given this objective, it is important to consider the format in which the 
message is presented, and the way in which it is worded. On the latter 
point, the Task Force has found several examples of inadequate wording of 
directives. On the former, we think that a different format should be used 
so as to facilitate communication. 

We recommend that purely administrative information such as "Authority to 
issue", "Authority for content", and "Revocation" be placed at the end of 
directives instead of at the beginning, as is currently the practice. 

We also recommend that some thought be given to the purpose of each 
directive. In some directives there is one paragraph entitled "Purpose", and 
another entitled "Objective". In other directives there is a paragraph 
entitled either "Objective" or "Purpose". In still others, the objective or 
purpose is placed as part of the text. No clear line seems to be followed. 

A frequently used formulation of the purpose is: "to set forth procedures 
for..." For example, in the Divisional Instruction on Display Boards, the 
purpose is stated as: "To set forth procedures for the installation and use 
of tack boards in inmates' cells". Divisional Instructions are, by .  
definition, sets of procedures. The purpose of each should be to outline a 
particular course of action in certain Circumstances. It therefore would be 
more accurate to describe the purpose of the DI on Display Boards as: To 
afford each inmate a way of placing pictures or other articles on the walls 
of his cell without damaging the cell, etc. 
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It is important to clearly describe the purpose of each directive as a 
lead-in to its contents. This will make interpretation of the directive 

easier for the reader, and thus enhance its implementation. In many cases, 

with a clear statement of purpose, a directive need not be written in great 

detail. In support of this contention, we have noted that it is the current 
practice in drafting legislation in Canada to include a succinct statement of 

purpose so as to facilitate interpretation and obviate the need for detailed 

procedural direction (see for example, the Canadian Human Rights Act the 
National Transportation Act, the Foreign Investment Review Act). 

In the review process, attention should also be paid to the need for clear 
and consistent terminology: not only between directives, but also within a 

particular directive. An example of a DI that needs this sort of 

clarification is the one on Line/Staff Authority, in which the terms 
"functional authority", "functional staff authority", and "staff authority" 

are used to describe the same thing. 

The following process is recommended for the review of directives: 

1) Determine whether a particular directive is necessary, or if, on the 

other hand, the mission and guiding principles give adequate 
guidance. In considering this point, two questions should be 
addressed: 

a) what errors of commission does the directive discourage? 
and 

b) what errors of omission does this directive encourage? 

2) If the directive is required, ensure that it is presently formulated 
in such a way as to contribute in the best possible way to the 

fulfillment of the Mission and Guiding Principles. The expression 

of the purpose is of particular importance in this. 

3) Determine whether the authority for action is placed where it should 

be. 

4) Analyse the contents of the directive according to the following 

criteria: 

a) Clarity 
b) Use of consistent terminology 
c) Inclusion of all pertinent points. 
d) Exclusion of unnecessary detail. 
e) Consistency with other directives. 
0 Within the appropriate legal context. 

We have analysed the following six Commissioner's Directives and Divisional 

Instructions to illustrate our proposed review process: 
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I. 	Divisional Instruction 020-1-01.1  (See page 80) 
Line/Staff Authority  

General Observations: 

This Divisional Instruction is intended to be a statement of policy that 
specifies the nature, and requirements, of line and staff authority. It 
states what is to be done and is binding on all managers in the Service. As 
such, it should be a Commissioner's Directive. 

The stated purpose of the directive is "to define and discuss line/staff 
authority..." The first part of this statement is correct: the purpose 
should indeed be to define line/staff authority. However, there is no place 
for "discussion" in such a statement of policy. 

Analysis of Contents  

The definitions, as expressed, are not consistent. The definition of line 
authority includes the responsibility for directing subordinates. However, 
the definition of functional authority includes the requirement not only to 
prescribe standards, but also to enforce them. 

Given the role of line management of directing, the staff function should be 
to monitor the adherence to standards and advise line mangers of deviations. 
It should then be up to the line to take appropriate action based on this 
advice. 

Having defined functional staff authority, the directive then employs variant 
terms, such as "staff authority", and "functional authority", 
interchangeably. Consistent terminology should be used. 

Paragraph 7 appears to relate to the purpose of the directive, and as such 
should be either removed, or placed within that section. 

Paragraph 8 is unclear. It begins by saying that "the relationship between 
staff and line managers can be such..." Of course the relationship can take 
many forms. The point of such a directive, however should be to specify what 
the relationship between staff and line is in the Correctional Service of 
Canada. The directive continues with the statement that "the line decides 
what is to be done, and the staff decides how it should be done . This is 
questionable. In operational matters, assuming delegation of authority, 
senior management should decide what is to be done and the line determine how 
it is to be done. On the other hand, in prescribing standards, the line and 
the staff each have a role in specifying what and how things are to be done. 
This is usually done through consultation on suitable indices within a 
particular regulatory framework. 

Paragraphs 9 & 10 appear to be misplaced. As philosophical statements, they 
should be either part of the Purpose or Definitions. There is also a 
conflict between paragraph 8 and paragraph 10. In paragraph 8 it says "the 
staff decides..." Paragraph 10 expresses the staff role as one of "offering 
advice, assistance, and/or service". 
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Consistency with Statement of Values  

This directive is a necessary elaboration on guiding principles related to 
management. However, in its present form, it is in conflict with the guiding 
principle on delegation of authority. In stating categorically that "line 
decides what and staff decides how", it implies that line management never 
decides how things are to be done. If this were the case, it would prove 
highly restrictive to the field units, preventing variations in methods and 
structures according to local circumstances. 

In addition to effectively inhibiting delegation of authority, this latter 
effect is in conflict with the guiding principle that require us to "respect 
geographical, cultural, environmental, and architectural differences in our 
structures and work processes if we are to work effectively towards a common 
goal". 

II. Commissioner's Directive 600-2-04.1  (See page 83) 
Transfers Within Canada 

General Observations 

A Commissioner's Directive is required to specify the purpose of, and 
authorities for, transfers of prisoners between institutions. 

The Service's philosophy vis à vis transfers is not expressed in this 
directive. Nor are any criteria specified upon which to base decisions 
concerning the suitability of particular prisoners for transfer. Procedures 
for involuntary transfers are not specified. 

Analysis of Contents  

In paragraph 5, it appears that there is some confusion regarding the legal 
framework of transfers. The Penitentiary Act, (para. 13(3)) gives the 
Commissioner authority to transfer inmates from one federal institution to 
another. The Commissioner may delegate his authority unless specifically 
enjoined from doing so in the legislation. Since he is not so enjoined in 
this legislation, it is unnecessary to state that transfers "shall be 
directed by warrant under the hand of the Commissioner or an officer directed 
by him". 

Paragraph 5 grants Deputy Commissioners, Regions the authority to transfer 
inmates inter-regionally, except in the cases of S-7 inmates, in which the 
Assistant Commissioner, Security makes the decision. Authority for 
intra-regional transfers is delegated to Regional Executive Officers, 
Regional Managers, Offender Programs, and Directors of Reception Centres. 
This is clearly in conflict with the existing Divisional Instruction on 
Line/Staff Authority, which specifies that line managers decide what is to be 
done. It seems inconsistent with sound managerial practice to have staff 
officers making operational decisions. 
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Paragraph 7 states that a certified inmate "or person on his behalf" may 
request a review of his case. The paragraph does not specify who may act on 
the inmate's behalf. 

Paragraphs 8 to 10 present an exception to the authority of Deputy 
Commissioners, Regions in that the ACS is delegated the authority in the case 
of S-6 inmates. Why should there be such an exception? 

Paragraph 11 seems to be an overly complicated formulation. 

Paragraphs 11 to 14 specify the procedures for transfer of S-7 inmates. Why 
are the members of the SHU Committee not specified as in paragraph 10 for 
transfer of S-6 inmates? Who is the recommending authority? 

Paragraph 13 should be worded "as soon as possible, not later than 30 days". 

Paragraph 14 is not required. 

Paragraph 15 should be re-worded, deleting the phrase "may be 
effected..agreement" and replacing it with "in accordance with the 
appropriate agreement between federal and provincial authorities". 

Paragraph 16 should be placed before paragraph 15 

Paragraph 17 does not establish the meaning of "mentally ill". 

Paragraph 18 should be worded "...consultation shall take place.." rather 
that "...consultation shall be mandatory..." 

In paragraph 23, the second sentence is not required since it is a 
re-statement of the first part. 

In paragraph 24 the security level should already have been determined. 

Consistency with Statement of Values  

The guiding principles state that the line staff will get to know individual 
prisoners; that transfers will be kept to a minimum, and will be made "on 
the basis of proven achievement as well as the security and program needs" of 
prisoners. In not stating the criteria for transfer decisions (i.e. with 
reference to a comprehensive classification system), the Service is not 
ensuring a sufficient degree of fairness in its transfer decisions. 
Moreover, given overcrowding, and the uncertainties concerning the concept of 
"cascading", the Service is leaving itself open to an excessively high rate 
of transfers between institutions. 

A comprehensive classification system should be developed, and this CD should 
be re-written specifying criteria for transfer decisions, as well as 
procedures to be followed for involuntary transfers. 
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III. Divisional Instruction 020-03-02.1  (See page 91) 
Management Meetings  

General Observations: 

The guiding principles expressed in the Statement of Values under the heading 
Internal Communications (para. 3) states "It is essential that staff meetings 
be held frequently in all units of CSC, in order to ensure an effective 
communication and decision making process". This seems to provide sufficient 
direction. Frequency and form of meetings should be left to local 
initiative. It is therefore suggested that this DI need not exist. 

The purpose of this DI as stated in paragraph 4 is: "to outline management 
and staff meetings that shall occur on a regular basis, and specify their 
minimum frequency and membership". 

It is not stated in the purpose that the DI also deals with authority, 
(para.'s 7 & 10), and that it talks about effective communication and the 
decision-making process. 

Analysis of Contents  

Paragraphs 7 & 10 deal with authority and responsibility. 

It is difficult to find a clear line of authority for SMC in paragraph 7, 
therefore the authority of the Executive Committee is not clearly defined in 
paragraph 10. 

The points of uncertainty are: 

What is the authority of SMC: 	review, approve, discuss, find 
solutions...? 
Where is the decision power: Commissioner, Excom, majority, veto..? 

The formulation in paragraph 11 does not indicate whether the Branch Heads 
fulfill the requirement of the DI by meeting with the Directors individually 
or whether all Directors are supposed to meet at the same time. 

Does everyone at all levels of the organization comply with the frequency and 
the membership specified in the DI? We are sure that it is not followed 
100%: SMC does not meet every month, RMC in Quebec is not composed of all 
the members stated in paragraph 13 etc.. 

Consistency with Statement of Values  

In specifying in detail the minimum frequency of meetings (i.e. monthly for 
Branch Heads, Regional Managers, and Institutional Directors to meet with 
their staff), this DI prevents managers from not meeting with their staffs. 
On the other hand, however, it takes away initiative from local managers; it 
locks them into a fixed and formal structure of meetings. Authority is not 
placed at the point of impact of the decision. 
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Moreover, the directive suggests that monthly meetings are in all cases 
adequate. It doesn't take into account the nature of the work. In many 
cases, more frequent meetings may be required. 

Heads of units should be given the freedom to decide the form and frequency 
of meetings within the framework of the Statement of Values. 

IV. Divisional Instruction 200-3-03.1  (See page 96 ) 
Institutional Safety, Sanitation and Cleanliness  

General Observations 

These matters are undoubtedly very important in CSC and usually reflect the 
pulse, and level of discipline, of the institutions. It is therefore 
necessary to have a central policy on the subject. However, it need not be 
of such detail and format. 

The setting of procedures should be left to each institution or even to the 
head of each building therein. Therefore, the purpose should be stated along 
the following lines: "To ensure a high level of safety, sanitation and 
cleanliness in institutions at all times." 

Analysis of Contents  

Paragraph 5 should be worded simply, to the effect that: 	"Wardens and 
Superintendents shall ensure that the duties related to safety, cleanliness 
and sanitation be carried out in accordance with national, provincial and 
local sanitation and health standards, where applicable." 

In view of the fact that Sections b, c, d, and e exist mainly to meet ACA 
standards, each paragraph should be shorter. For example, b should read 
"that weekly inspections are carried out by supervisory staff for all areas 
within the institution and duly reported to the warden/superintendent". 

Paragraphs 6 to 48 inclusive are excessively detailed. They should be issued 
as guidelines for Wardens in S-3 to S-7 institutions to incorporate into 
Standing Orders as appropriate. These may or may not be required in S-1's 
and S-2's depending on the size of the institution and management style of 
the Superintendent. The bottom line should be that our prisons are kept 
clean and safe. 

One paragraph should be sufficient to cover Pest Control and thus meet the 
ACA Standards. 

Consistency with Statement of Values  

It is recommended that this central policy be a CD rather than a DI because 
it affects all institutional staff. It is also recommended that the double 
standard such as found in paragraph 31 be eliminated not only in our central 
policies but also in all directions issued to staff members. 
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The guiding principles state that quality control should be carried out as 
close as possible to the point of product or service delivery. The intent of 
CSC policies in this area should be to encourage line staff to ensure that 
institutions are kept safe and clean. Highly detailed directives at the 
national level will not necessarily have that effect. 

V. 

	

	Divisional Instruction 200-3-05.3  (See page 106) 
Display Board (Tack Boards)  

General Observations: 

It is recommended that one title be chosen instead of two. If two are deemed 
necessary then one should not be in the singular and the other in the 
plural. The term display board is not used in the text. 

It is also recommended that this DI be incorporated within the DI on 
Standards for Cell Furniture (DI 200-1-05.1) or in some other CD or DI 
related to cell equipment. 

The purpose of the DI is not in fact, to set forth procedures for the 
installation and use of tack boards in inmates' cells. The DI is a set of 
procedures for the installation and use of tack boards. The purpose of these 
procedures seems to be described in paragraph 6 

The four purposes seem not to include the actual purpose of having tack 
boards in the cells: namely, to give the inmates a way of displaying 
photographs or pictures without damaging the cell walls. At the same time 
purpose c) "standardize location" is not a purpose in itself and should not 
be included in the DI. 

Analysis of Contents  

The definition is unnecessary. If it were necessary to define tack board, it 
should be a dictionary-type definition. Furthermore, the indication of sizes 
does not belong to this DI but to a description of Corcan Products. 

It is not necessary to mention that Tack Boards are approved by the Furniture 
Standards Committee. That follows from DI on Standards for Cell Furniture 
paragraphs 5 and 6. 

Paragraph 6 conflicts with the DI on Standards for Cell Furniture in so far 
as it states: "A tack board.. may be installed in each cell unit" whereas DI 
200-1-05.1, paragraph 6, with reference to Annexes A and B, determines that 
tack boards "shall" be installed in all cell units. 

Paragraph 6 of the DI directs that the tack board be placed above the desk or 
writing table in order to: 

a) avoid damage to decoration and structure 
b) reduce fire hazards 
c) standardize location 
d) facilitate security searches 
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It is difficult to see how any other objective than "standardized location" 
can be met by, placing the tack board above the table. And standardization 
is, as mentioned before not a purpose in itself. On the other hand, 
paragraph 7 on the use seems to be more likely to meet the objectives in 
paragraph 6, but these objectives are not mentioned in that paragraph. 

The current DI prevents institutions from installing tack boards in a way 
that best meets the purposes of the DI if that is not to place the board 
above the desk or writing table. 

Paragraph 7 of the DI goes too far by talking about the only area for 
display. The idea is supposedly "the only wall area". 

Consistency with Statement of Values  

The guiding principles state that control is necessary in order to ensure 
that resources are used for the purposes intended. Obviously, control over 
cell furnishings is important, and a certain degree of standardization is 
necessary. 

However, the procedures for control of items that may be placed on cell walls 
should be expressed in a few lines rather than in a two-page DI. We 
recommend that the following wording be incorporated into a revised DI on 
Cell Furnishings: 

"An approved Tack Board is the only wall area upon which inmates may display 
photographs and pictures". 

VI. Divisional Instruction 800-2-03  (See page 108) 
Conducting Inmate Counts  

General Observations  

A directive is required to make sure that mechanisms are in place to ensure 
that inmates who are on the register of a particular institution are actually 
there. 

Analysis of Contents  

This Divisional Instruction is a good example of a functional head telling 
line managers how to act; i.e. "The Director shall..." (para. 8-9-10). This 
kind of language would be more appropriate in a CD. Moreover, the directive 
is a clear example of a statement of "what" should be done. 
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Consistency with Statement of Values  

As expressed in the Mission Statement, control of offenders is one of the two 

ways in which we contribute to the protection of society. The counting of 

inmates is one of the means by which we achieve this. 

However, since counts apply to all staff members working in direct contact 

with inmates, and for the reasons mentioned above, it should be a 

Commissioner's Directive. If republished as a CD, there would be no conflict 

with the guiding principles. 
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command, 	for 	specific 	activities 
only. The _manager with functional 
authority has the authority to pre-
scribe standards to be achieved in 
his area of responsibility, and the 
authority to enforce these standards 
to be achieved in his area of respon-
sibility, and the authority to en-
force these standards but has no line 
authority over institutional staff. 
For instance, the authority of the 
Director General, Finance, to issue 
instructions regarding accounting 
procedures and to specify the format 
of financial records is functional 
authority. The requirements for 
Service-wide coordination of activi-
ties and the necessity of common 
procedures in some areas of respon-
sibility make the assignment of func-
tional authority essential at Nation-
al and Regional Headquarters. 

LINE AND STAFF RELATIONSHIPS 

7. In order to recognize the existing 
organizational status quo and accept 
the reality of our present management 
style it is necessary that everyone 
approach this subject with a common 
understanding. 

8. The relationship between staff and 
line managers can be such that the 
line decides what is to be done, and 
the staff decides how it should be 
done. 	The Commissioner, the Deputy 
Commissioner of each region, and 
Institutional Directors 	are 	line 
officers, but every Branch Head at 
National and Regional Headquarters is 
a staff officer. 

sans suivre la filière hiérarchique 
normale. L'administrateur investi 
d'une telle autorité peut prescrire 
des normes dans son secteur de 
responsabilité et les appliquer. 
Toutefois, il ne peut exercer aucune 
autorité hiérarchique à l'égard du 
personnel des établissements. Par 
exemple, le directeur général des 
Finances exerce son autorité fonc-
tionnelle en fixant ses exigences 
quant aux pratiques comptables et à 
la présentation des rapports finan-
ciers. Puisque, dans l'ensemble des 
services, certaines activités et pro-
cédures doivent être coordonnées et 
uniformisées dans certains secteurs 
de responsabilité, il s'ensuit que 
l'exercice d'une autorité fonction-
nelle est essentiel au niveau de 
l'Administration centrale et des 
Administrations régionales. 

RAPPORTS ENTRE LES CADRES HIÉRARCHIQUES 
ET LES CADRES FONCTIONNELS 

7. Afin d'identifier le statu quo de 
l'organisation et de reconnaître le 
modèle de gestion que nous avons 
adopté, il est essentiel que tous 
partagent le même point de départ. 

8. La relation entre les cadres fonc-
tionnels et les cadres hiérarchiques 
peut être telle que ces derniers 
décident ce qu'il faut faire et les 
premiers, comment il faut le faire. 
Le Commissaire, les sous-commissaires 
des régions et les directeurs d'éta-
blissement sont des cadres hiérar-
chiques, tandis que les responsables 
de direction aux Administrations 
centrale et régionales sont des 
cadres fonctionnels. 
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9. The 	line 	activities 	within 	the 
Service are those that are directly 
concerned with attaining Service 
objectives. 	The line activities 
directly affect managerial success. 

10. The staff activities help the line do 
their work better by offering advice, 
assistance, and/or service. 

REFERENCE  

11. Nil. 

Deputy Commissioner, 
Policy, Planning and Administration 

9. Au sein du Service, les activités des 
cadres hiérarchiques ont pour objet 
d'atteindre les objectifs du Service. 
Ces activités ont une incidence 
directe sur le succès de la gestion. 

10. Les activités des cadres fonction-
nels, pour leur part, permettent de 
mieux exécuter le travail gràce aux 
conseils, à l'aide et (ou) aux ser-
vices offerts aux cadres hiérarchi-
ques. 

RÉFÉRENCE 

11. Néant. 

Le Sous-Commissaire, 
Politique, planification 
et administration 
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COMMISSIONER'S DIRECTIVE 
DIRECTIVE DU COMMISSAIRE 

(-- 	DOCUMENT No. - N° DU DOCUMENT 

(TITLL - TITRE 

TRANSFERS WITHIN CANADA SFÈREMENTS %À L'INTÉRIEUR DU CANADA 

AUTHORITY 

1. Authority to issue: 
Penitentiary Act, subsection 29.(3). 

2. Authority for content: 
Penitentiary Act, sections 13.(5.1), 
14. and 15. 

Prisons and Reformatories Act, 
section 4. 

REVOCATION 

AUTORISATION 

1. Autorisation - Publication: 
Loi sur les pénitenciers, para-
graphe 29.(3). 

2. Autorisation - Teneur: 
Loi sur les pénitenciers, arti-
cles 13.(5.1), 14. et 15. 

Loi sur les prisons et les maisons 
de correction, article 4. 

ABROGATION 

1 3. Commissioner's Directive 600-2-04.1, 	3. Directive du Commissaire 600-2-04.1, 
dated 1984-02-29. 	 datée 1984-02-29. 

PURPOSE 

4. To set forth the policy concerning 
the delegated authority for, and the 
control of, the movement of inmates 
between federal institutions and 
provincial or territorial institu-
tions. 

SIGNING AUTHORITY FOR TRANSFER WARRANTS 

5. Transfers of inmates from one insti-
tution to another shall be directed 
by warrant under the hand of the 
Commissioner or an officer directed 
by him. 	The following officers 
hereby so directed shall have author-
ity to sign transfer warrants for the 
categories of transfer indicated: 

OBJET 

4. Énoncer la politique concernant la 
délégation des pouvoirs et l'exercice 
du contrôle relativement aux déplace-
ments des détenus entre les établis-
sements fédéraux et entre les éta-
blissements de la compétence fédérale 
d'une part, et ceux de la compétence 
provinciale ou territoriale d'autre 
part. 

POUVOIR DE SIGNER LES MANDATS 
DE TRANSFtREMENT 

5. Les transfèrements de détenus d'un 
établissement à l'autre doivent être 
ordonnés par mandat sous l'autorité 
du Commissaire ou d'un agent désigné 
par lui. 	Les agents nommés ci- 
dessous qui sont ainsi désignés par 
les présentes doivent avoir le 
pouvoir de signer les mandats de 
transfèrement pour les catégories de 
transfèrement indiquées: 

RESPONSIBILITY CENTRE - CENTRE DE RESPONSABILITÉ SPONSORING AUTHORITY - RÉPONDANT EFFECTIVE DATE 
DATE D'ENTRÉE EN VIGUEUR 

INANdE-Nom 

100 I National Headquarters 
lAdministration  centrale  

csc!scc4t, dl. 12831 

Offender Programs 
Programmes pour les délinquants 

1984-09-26 
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a. Deputy Commissioners of the re-
gions - from a federal institu-
tion within their region to any 
federal institution in Canada or 
to a correctional or mental 
institution under the control and 
management 	of 	the Northwest 
Territories, the Yukon or a 
province, 	subject 	to 	the 
provisions of sections 13.(5.1) 
and 14.(2) of the Penitentiary 
Act; 

b. Regional 	Executive 	Officers;  
Regional Managers, Offender Pro-
grams and Wardens of Regional  
Reception Centres - from a fed-
eral institution within their 
region to another federal insti-
tution within their region, sub-
ject to sections 13.(5.1) and 
14.(2) of the PenitentiarY Act; 
and 

c. Assistant Commissioner, Security  
- from any federal institution to 
an S7 institution and from an S7 
institution to any federal insti-
tution. 

TRANSFERS TO REGIONAL PSYCHIATRIC CENTRES 

6. Transfers to a Regional Psychiatric 
Centre shall be approved by the 
Medical Director of the Centre. 
An inmate voluntarily consenting to 
transfer to a Regional Psychiatric 
Centre, may request, prior to his 
transfer to the Centre, a detailed 
explanation of the treatment program 
and shall be granted such. A confe-
rence between the inmate and the 
psychiatrie team shall be held as 
soon as possible after the transfer 
to discuss the inmate's psychiatric 
condition, and prescribed course of 

a. les sous-commissaires  des  ré-
gions: d'un établissement fédé-
ral dans leur propre région à 
tout établissement fédéral au 
Canada, ou à un établissement 
correctionnel ou psychiatrique 
sous le contrôle et la gestion 
des Territoires du Nord-Ouest, 
du Yukon ou d'une province, sous 
réserve des dispositions des ar-
ticles 13.(5.1) et 14.(2) de la 
Loi sur les pénitenciers; 

b. les directeurs exécutifs régio-
naux, les administrateurs régio-
naux (Programmes pour les délin-
quants) et les directeurs des  
centre régionaux de réception: 
d'un établissement fédéral dans 
leur propre région à un autre 
établissement dans cette même 
région, sous réserve des disposi-
tions des articles 13.(5.1) et 
14.(2) de la Loi sur les péniten-
ciers; et 

c. le  commissaire  adjoint  à la 
Sécurité: de tout établissement 
fédéral à un établissement de 
niveau S7 et d'un établissement 
de niveau S7 à tout autre 
établissement fédéral. 

TRANSFÈREMENTS VERS UN CENTRE 
PSYCHIATRIQUE RÉGIONAL  

6. Les transfèrements vers un centre 
psychiatrique régional doivent être 
approuvés par le directeur médical du 
centre. Un détenu qui consent à son 
transfèrement dans un centre psychia-
trique régional peut demander, au 
préalable, une explication détaillée 
du programme de traitement et s'il 
fait une telle demande, l'on doit y 
répondre. Une rencontre entre le 
détenu et l'équipe psychiatrique doit 
avoir lieu le plus tôt possible après 
le transfèrement, afin de discuter de 
l'état psychiatrique du détenu et du 
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treatment shall be conducted at any 
time during confinement in the 
Regional Psychiatrie Centre, upon the 
inmate's request. 

7. The consent of an inmate who is 
legally certified as mentally ill 
shall not be required for transfer to 
a 	Regional 	Psychiatric 	Centre. 
Following his transfer to the Centre, 
the certified inmate or other person 
on his behalf may, in accordance with 
guidelines established within appli-
cable provincial mental health legis-
lation, request a review of his case 
or appeal the certificate in force. 

I INTER-REGIONAL TRANSFERS OF INMATES 
IHOUSED IN S6 INSTITUTIONS  

8. The Assistant Commissioner, Security 
has been delegated the responsibility 
and authority for the inter-regional 
transfers of inmates housed in S6 
institutions. 

9. Regions shall attempt to reach agree-
ment prior to seeking the authority 
of the Assistant Commissioner, Secu-
rity to transfer an inmate from an 
S6 institution within one region to 
an S6 institution in another region. 
When agreement has not been reached, 
the Assistant Commissioner, Security 
shall be advised accordingly, when 
requesting his authority to transfer. 

10. A National Headquarters committee 
composed of the following members, 
shall review transfer requests and 
shall recommend appropriate action to 
the Assistant Commissioner, Security: 

traitement prescrit. 	De plus, un 
examen du traitement en cours doit 
être effectué à n'importe quel moment 
pendant la période de détention au 
centre psychiatrique régional, et ce, 
à la demande du détenu. 

7. L'on n'est pas tenu d'obtenir le con-
sentement d'un détenu reconnu légale-
ment malade mental avant de le trans-
férer dans un centre psychiatrique 
régional. A la suite d'un tel trans-
fèrement, ledit détenu, ou une autre 
personne en son nom, peut demander 
une révision du cas ou encore inter-
jeter appel au sujet du certificat en 
vigueur, et ce, conformément aux 
lignes directrices que renferment les 
lois provinciales pertinentes sur la 
santé mentale. 

TRANSFÈREMENTS INTERRÉGIONAUX 
DE DÉTENUS LOGÉS DANS DES 
ÉTABLISSEMENTS DE NIVEAU S6  

8. La responsabilité et l'autorité d'ap-
prouver les transfèrements inter-
régionaux de détenus logés dans des 
établissements de niveau S6 ont été 
déléguées au commissaire adjoint à la 
Sécurité. 

9. Les régions doivent tenter d'en arri-
ver à une entente avant de demander 
au commissaire adjoint à la Sécurité 
d'approuver le transfèrement d'un 
détenu d'un établissement de niveau 
S6 d'une région à un établissement 
de niveau S6 d'une autre région. 
S'il n'a pas été possible d'en 
arriver à une entente, on doit en 
faire mention lorsque la demande de 
transfèrement 	est transmise au 
commissaire adjoint à la Sécurité. 

10. Un comité de l'Administration cen-
trale doit étudier les demandes de 
transfèrement et présenter une recom-
mandation au commissaire adjoint à la 
Sécurité. 	Les membres suivants 
forment ce comité: 
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a. Director, Inmate Population Mana-
gement; 

b. Director, 	Preventive Security; 
and 

c. a representative of the Deputy 
Commissioner, Offender Programs. 

I TRANSFERS TO S7 INSTITUTIONS  

11. The Assistant Commissioner, Security 
has been delegated authority to au-
thorize the transfer of inmates to 
and from an S7 institution. 

12. When an inmate is placed in adminis-
trative segregation pending a deci-
sion of the National Special Handling 
Unit Review Committee on the recom-
mendation for transfer to an S7 ins-
titution, the recommending authority 
shall forward such recommendation to 
the Assistant Commissioner, Security, 
within three (3) working days of the 
inmate's placement in segregation. 

13. The Assistant Commissioner, Security 
shall normally make a decision within 
thirty (30) working days of receipt 
of the recommendation. 

14. When in exceptional circumstances an 
extension to the above-mentioned time 
limit is required, the Commissioner 
shall be informed of the reasons for 
the delay. 

a. le directeur de la Gestion de la 
population carcérale; 

b. le directeur de la Sécurité pré-
ventive; et 

c. une personne représentant le com-
missaire adjoint aux Programmes 
pour les délinquants. 

I TRANSFÈREMENTS VERS DES ÉTABLISSEMENTS 
DE NIVEAU S7  

11. Le pouvoir d'autoriser un transfè-
rement ayant comme point de départ ou 
d'arrivée un établissement de ni-
veau 57 a été délégué au commissaire 
adjoint à la Sécurité. 

12. Lorsqu'un détenu est placé en ségré-
gation administrative en attendant 
que le comité national d'examen des 
cas d'unité spéciale de détention 
rende sa décision concernant la 
recommandation de transfèrement vers 
un établissement de niveau S7, l'au-
torité qui recommande ce transfère-
ment doit faire parvenir sa recomman-
dation au commissaire adjoint à la 
Sécurité dans les trois (3) jours 
ouvrables qui suivent la ségrégation 
du détenu. 

13. Le commissaire adjoint à la Sécurité 
doit normalement rendre sa décision 
dans les trente (30) jours ouvrables 
qui suivent la réception de la recom-
mandation. 

14. S'il devient nécessaire de dépasser 
la limite de temps mentionnée ci-
dessus, on doit informer le Commis-
saire des raisons du délai. 
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TRANSFERS TO AND FROM PROVINCIAL AND 
TERRITORIAL JURISDICTIONS 

15. Transfers of inmates under federal 
jurisdiction to and from correctional 
or mental institutions under pro-
vincial or territorial jurisdiction, 
may be effected only when an Agree-
ment to that effect has been con-
cluded and in accordance with that 
Agreement. 

16. Inmates shall consent to transfers 
from federal jurisdiction to other 
jurisdictions and shall, upon being 
informed of the applicable rights and 
responsibilities, undertake to con-
form to the established programs. 

17. The consent of an inmate who is 
legally certified as mentally ill 
shall not be required for transfer to 
a provincial hospital. Following his 
transfer to a provincial hospital, 
the certified inmate or other person 
on his behalf may, in accordance with 
guidelines established within appli-
cable provincial mental health legis-
lation, request a review of his case 
or appeal the certificate in force. 

18. Consultation with the National Parole 
Board shall be mandatory in cases of 
proposed transfers to provincial or 
territorial institutions, except when 
the transfer takes place within three 
(3) months or less of the date of 
mandatory supervision or expiration 
of sentence. 

TRANSFÈREMENTS AYANT COMME POINT DE 
DÉPART OU D'ARRIVÉE DES ÉTABLISSEMENTS 
PROVINCIAUX OU TERRITORIAUX 

15. Le transfèrement d'un détenu relevant 
de la compétence fédérale à un éta-
blissement correctionnel ou psychia-
trique relevant de la compétence 
d'une province ou d'un territoire, ou 
vice-versa, ne peut être effectué que 
si une entente à cet effet à été 
conclue, et conformément à cette 
entente. 

16. Les détenus doivent donner leur con-
sentement aux transfèrements d'une 
juridication fédérale à une autre 
juridiction et, après avoir été 
informés des droits et des responsa-
bilités qui sont d'application, ils 
doivent s'engager à se conformer aux 
programmes établis. 

17. Le consentement d'un détenu qui, aux 
termes d'un certificat ayant valeur 
légale, est un malade mental, n'est 
pas requis pour le transfèrement dans 
un hôpital provincial. 	A la suite 
d'un tel transfèrement, le détenu 
malade, ou une autre personne en son 
nom, peut demander une révision du 
cas ou interjeter appel au sujet du 
certificat en vigueur, et ce, confor-
mément aux lignes directrices énon-
cées dans les lois provinciales 
pertinentes sur la santé mentale. 

18. Il est obligatoire de consulter la 
Commission nationale des libérations 
conditionnelles dans les cas où l'on 
envisage un transfèrement à un éta-
blissement provincial ou territorial, 
sauf si le transfèrement a lieu dans 
les trois (3) mois ou moins qui 
précèdent la date de la surveillance 
obligatoire ou de la fin de la peine. 
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TRANSFERS - ADMINISTRATIVE DECISION  

19. When an inmate is to be transferred 
by administrative decision, without 
having so requested, he shall be in-
formed, subject to security consider-
ations, of the intention to transfer 
him and be given forty-eight (48) 
hours to present reasons for recon-
sidering the decision. 	The inmate 
shall be informed, in writing, of the 
reasons for the final decision. 

20. In deciding such transfers, the 
authorities shall give all possible 
consideration to family, cultural and 
language factors in order to minimize 
as much as possible the disruption 
which such transfers may cause. 

REQUESTS/SECURITY CLASSIFICATION/ 
MEDICAL REQUIREMENTS 	  

21. Applications for transfers shall be 
submitted by inmates, in writing, and 
shall be responded to, in writing, 
within thirty (30) working days of 
the date of receipt of the request. 
When the request is denied, the 
reasons shall be provided. 

22. Transfers may be effected for reasons 
of custodial requirements; program 
assignments, including medical; and 
administrative exigencies of the Ser-
vice. 

23. Inmates shall only be transferred to 
institutions which meet the require-
ments of the inmate's security clas-
sification. 	Inmates shall not 

TRANSFÈREMENTS SUR DÉCISION 
ADMINISTRATIVE 

19. Lorsqu'un détenu doit être transféré 
à la suite d'une décision administra-
tive, sans en avoir lui-même fait la 
demande, il doit être informé de 
l'intention de le transférer, si les 
exigences de la sécurité le permet-
tent. De plus, on doit lui accorder 
quarante-huit (48) heures pour pré-
senter des raisons qui justifieraient 
une nouvelle étude de son cas. 	Il 
doit recevoir par écrit les raisons 
de la décision finale. 

20. En prenant ces décisions administra-
tives, les autorités doivent, dans la 
mesure du possible, tenir compte de 
facteurs d'ordre familial, culturel 
et linguistique, afin de réduire au 
minimum les problèmes que peuvent 
causer ces transfèrements. 

DEMANDES DE TRANSFÈREMENT/CLASSIFICATION 
DE SÉCURITÉ/EXIGENCES MÉDICALES 

21. Les 	demandes 	de 	transfèrement 
présentées par les détenus doivent 
être faites par écrit. Les réponses 
à ces demandes doivent également être 
faites par écrit et ce, dans les 
trente (30) jours ouvrables suivant 
la date de réception de la demande. 
En cas de refus, les raisons de la 
décision doivent être données. 

22. Les 	transfèrements 	peuvent 	être 
effectués pour des motifs dictés par 
les nécessités de la garde, par les 
affectations 	aux 	programmes 	(Y 
compris les programmes médicaux) et 
par les exigences administratives du 
Service. 

23. Les détenus ne doivent être trans-
férés que dans des établissements qui 
satisfont aux exigences de leur clas-
sification de sécurité. Normalement, 
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normally be kept in a more secure 
condition or status than necessary. 

24. Upon transfer of an inmate from one 
region to another, the receiving 
region shall determine the security 
classification of the transferred 
inmate and the institution where the 
inmate shall be confined. No prior 
assurance shall be expressed or 
implied to an inmate on these 
matters. 

25. The Director shall ensure that the 
medical officer is consulted concern-
ing any requirement for special 
attention during and immediately 
following transfer of an inmate. 
Inmate's medical records shall be 
handled on a priority basis. 

26. The Director shall ensure that all of 
the inmate's files are up-to-date and 
contain the appropriate transfer 
documentation. He shall also ensure 
that these files are transferred with 
the inmate or, where circumstances do 
not permit this, within a maximum of 
seventy-two (72) hours. 

27. Where an inmate is transferred from a 
federal 	institution 	to 	another 
federal institution, the Director 
shall ensure that reception and 
orientation is provided to the inmate 
and is completed within one week of 
the inmate's arrival at the institu-
tion. 

ils ne doivent pas être maintenus 
dans une situation ou dans des condi-
tions de sécurité plus sévères qu'il 
n'est nécessaire. 

24. Lors du transfèrement d'un détenu 
d'une région à une autre, la région 
d'accueil 	doit 	déterminer 	sa 
classification de sécurité ainsi que 
l'établissement où il doit être 
incarcéré. 	Aucune 	assurance 
préalable ne doit être donnée au 
détenu à cet égard, que ce soit 
explicitement ou implicitement. 

25. Le directeur doit veiller à ce que le 
médecin soit consulté au sujet de 
tout cas nécessitant une attention 
spéciale pendant et immédiatement 
après le transfèrement du détenu. 
Les dossiers médicaux des détenus 
doivent faire l'objet d'un traitement 
prioritaire. 

25. Le directeur doit veiller à ce que 
tous les dossiers des détenus soient 
à jour et qu'ils contiennent des do-
cuments nécessaires aux transferts. 
Il doit aussi voir à ce que ces dos-
siers soient transférés en même temps 
que les détenus ou, lorsque les cir-
constances ne le permettent pas, dans 
les soixante-douze (72) heures qui 
suivent. 

27. Lorsqu'un transfèrement a lieu entre 
deux établissements fédéraux, le 
directeur doit voir à ce que le 
détenu puisse bénéficier du processus 
d'admission et d'orientation et ce, 
dans la semaine qui suit l'arrivée du 
détenu à l'établissement. 
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REFERENCE 	 RÉFÉRENCE  

28. Penitentiary Act, sections 13.(5.1) 28. Loi sur les pénitenciers, articles 
and 14.(2). 	 13.(5.1) et 14.(2) •  

Commissioner, 	 Le Commissaire, 
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RÉUNIONS DE LA DIRECTION 

AUTHORITY 

1. Authority to issue: 
Penitentiary Service Regulations, 
section 7. 

2. Authority for content: 
Penitentiary Service Regulations, 
section 7. 

REVOCATION  

3. Nil. 

PURPOSE 

4. To outline the management and staff 
meetings that shall occur on a regu-
lar basis, and specify their minimum 
frequency and membership. 

OBJECTIVES OF MEETINGS 

5. It is essential that staff meetings 
be held, at all levels, in order to 
ensure an effective communication and 
decision making process. 	Communi- 
cation enhances understanding of 
operational factors and helps to 
achieve managerial goals in an effec-
tive manner. 

LOCATION OF MEETINGS 

6. Meetings shall occur at National 
Headquarters, each Regional Head-
quarters and each institution, dis-
trict parole office and Community 
Correctional 	Centre 	between 	the 
appropriate operational head and 
staff. 

AUTORISATION 

1. Autorisation - Publication: 
Règlement sur le service des péni-
tenciers, article 7. 

2. Autorisation - Teneur: 
Règlement sur le service des péni-
tenciers, article 7. 

ABROGATION 

3. Néant. 

OBJET 

4. Décrire les réunions de la direction 
et les réunions du personnel qui 
doivent avoir lieu de façon régu-
lière, et préciser la fréquence à 
laquelle ces réunions doivent avoir 
lieu, de même que le nombre de 
membres qui devront y participer. 

OBJECTIFS DES RÉUNIONS  

5. Des réunions du personnel doivent 
avoir lieu, à tous les niveaux, afin 
d'assurer l'efficacité des processus 
de communication et de prise de 
décision. La communication facilite 
la 	compréhension 	des 	facteurs 
opérationnels 	et 	contribue 	à 
l'atteinte, de façon efficace, des 
objectifs de gestion. 

LIEU DES RÉUNIONS  

6. Des réunions entre le chef compétent 
et 	le 	personnel 	d'exploitation 
doivent avoir lieu à l'Administration 
centrale, dans chaque Administration 
régionale et dans chaque établisse-
ment, bureau de district de libéra-
tion conditionnelle et centre correc-
tionnel communautaire. 
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SENIOR MANAGEMENT COMMITTEE MEETINGS 

7. The Senior Management Committee of 
the Service shall meet monthly to 
review operational policy and the 
efficiency 	and 	effectiveness 	of 
existing programs, approve new pro-
grams, discuss problems and find 
solutions to these problems. 	In 
addition, there shall be regular, 
weekly conference calls to review 
similar matters with more immediate 
needs. 

8. The Senior Management Committee shall 
be composed of the Commissioner, the 
Senior Deputy Commissioner, all Depu-
ty Commissioners, Assistant Commis-
sioners, 	Directors 	General, 	and 
Senior Legal Counsel. 

EXECUTIVE COMMITTEE MEETINGS 

9. The Executive Committee of the Ser-
vice shall meet on a regular basis 
between all Senior Management Commit-
tee meetings and conference calls. 

10. The Executive Committee shall be made 
up of the Commissioner, the Senior 
Deputy Commissioner, and the Deputy 
Commissioner, Policy, 	Planning & 
Administration. 	It acts as a 
steering committee for the major on-
going projects for National Headquar-
ters and as a decision-making body 
for subjects which do not require 
Senior Management Committee approval. 

RÉUNIONS DU COMITÉ SUPÉRIEUR DE. GESTION 

7. Le comité supérieur de gestion du 
Service doit se réunir une fois par 
mois afin de passer en revue la poli-
tique 	opérationnelle, 	d'examiner 
l'efficacité des programmes 
existants, d'approuver de nouveaux 
programmes, de discuter des problèmes 
et de trouver des solutions. De 
plus, le comité doit tenir des confé-
rences téléphoniques hebdomadaires 
lui permettant d'étudier des 
questions semblables à celles sus-
mentionnées, en fonction de besoins 
pressants. 

8. Le Commissaire, le sous-commissaire 
principal, 	tous 	les 	sous- 
commissaires, commissaires adjoints 
et directeurs généraux, ainsi que le 
conseiller juridique principal doi-
vent faire partie du comité supérieur 
de gestion. 

RÉUNIONS DU COMITÉ DE DIRECTION 

9. Le comité de direction du Service 
doit se réunir de façon régulière, 
sauf lorsqu'ont lieu les réunions et 
les conférences 	téléphoniques du 
comité supérieur de gestion. 

10. Le comité de direction est composé du 
Commissaire, 	du 	sous-commissaire 
principal et du sous-commissaire de 
la Politique, de la planification et 
de 	l'administration. 	Il 	fait 
fonction de comité directeur en ce 
qui a trait aux projets importants en 
cours à l'Administration centrale et 
détient le pouvoir de décision au 
sujet des questions qui ne requièrent 
pas l'approbation du comité supérieur 
de gestion. 
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BRANCH AND DIVISIONAL MEETINGS - 
NATIONAL HEADQUARTERS 

11. Each branch head at National Head-
quarters, including Deputy Commis-
sioners, Assistant Commissioners and 
Directors General shall meet at least 
monthly with their Directors to 
review and discuss branch matters. 

12. Each Director shall meet on a monthly 
,basis with his staff to convey and 
discuss relevant information. 

REGIONAL MANAGEMENT COMMITTEE MEETINGS 

13. The Management Committee of each 
region shall meet monthly to review 
the operation of the region. 	The 
Regional Management Committee shall 
be made up of the Deputy Commissioner 
of the Region, the Regional Executive 
Officer, 	all 	Regional 	Managers, 
Directors and District Directors. 

BRANCH AND DIVISIONAL MEETINGS - 
REGIONAL HEADQUARTERS 

14. Each regional branch head (Regional 
Manager), shall meet monthly with his 
staff to review and discuss regional 
branch matters. 

15. All Regional Chiefs shall meet month-
ly with their staff to review and 
discuss relevant and timely matters. 

RÉUNIONS DES DIRECTIONS ET DES DIVISIONS 
DE L'ADMINISTRATION CENTRALE 

11. Chaque responsable de direction de 
l'Administration centrale - y compris 
les sous-commissaires, commissaires 
adjoints et directeurs généraux - 
doit rencontrer ses directeurs au 
moins une fois par mois dans le but 
d'étudier 	et 	de 	débattre 	les 
questions intéressant la direction. 

12. Chaque directeur doit rencontrer les 
membres de son personnel une fois par 
mois afin de leur transmettre des 
renseignements pertinents et d'en 
discuter avec eux. 

RÉUNIONS DU COMITÉ RÉGIONAL DE GESTION  

13. Le comité de gestion de chaque région 
doit se réunir une fois par mois, 
afin de passer en revue les activités 
de la région. Le sous-commissaire de 
la région, le directeur exécutif 
régional, tous les administrateurs 
régionaux, directeurs et directeurs 
de district doivent former le comité 
régional de gestion. 

RÉUNIONS DES DIRECTIONS ET DIVISIONS 
DE L'ADMINISTRATION RÉGIONALE 

14. Chaque responsable de direction d'une 
région (c'est-à-dire chaque adminis-
trateur régional) doit rencontrer les 
membres de son personnel une fois par 
mois, afin d'étudier les questions 
intéressant la direction et d'en 
discuter. 

15. Tous les chefs régionaux doivent ren-
contrer les membres de leur personnel 
une fois par mois, pour étudier et 
débattre des questions pertinentes et 
opportunes. 
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INSTITUTION, DISTRICT OFFICE AND COM-
MUNITY CORRECTIONAL CENTRE MEETINGS 

16. Meetings shall be held at least 
monthly between the operational head 
(the Director or District Director) 
and all department heads or section 
supervisors. 

17. Directors shall also meet at least 
monthly with senior supervisors even 
though the latter do not report 
directly to them. General assemblies 
held by the heads of operational 
units shall take place every two (2) 
months. 

I 18. Division and Section Heads of various 
operational units shall meet at least 
weekly with their staff to review and 
discuss new and revised policies and 
procedures and to examine other work 
related matters. 

CONFERENCES, SEMINARS AND WORKSHOPS  

19. Each Branch Head shall meet with his 
field representatives at an annual 
conference. 

20. Seminars and workshops shall be held, 
as required, at the call of: 

a. National 	Headquarters 	Branch 
Heads, for national seminars and 
workshops; or 

b. Regional Managers, for regional 
seminars and workshops. 

RÉUNIONS AYANT LIEU DANS LES ÉTABLISSE-
MENTS, LES BUREAUX DE DISTRICT ET LES 
CENTRES CORRECTIONNELS COMMUNAUTAIRES 

16. Le responsable des opérations (c'est-
à-dire le directeur ou le directeur 
de district) et tous les chefs de 
service ou surveillants de secteur 
doivent se réunir au moins une fois 
par mois. 

17. Les directeurs doivent également 
rencontrer, au moins une fois par 
mois, les surveillants principaux, 
même si ces derniers ne relèvent pas 
directement d'eux. Les responsables 
des unités opérationnelles doivent 
tenir des réunions générales une fois 
tous les deux (2) mois. 

18. Les responsables des divisions et des 
sections des diverses unités opéra-
tionnelles doivent rencontrer au 
moins une (1) fois par semaine les 
membres de leur personnel pour étu-
dier les politiques et procédures 
nouvelles ou révisées et en discuter, 
de même que pour examiner d'autres 
questions reliées au travail. 

CONFÉRENCES, COLLOQUES ET ATELIERS  

19. Chaque responsable de direction doit 
tenir une rencontre annuelle avec ses 
représentants régionaux. 

20. Des colloques et des ateliers doivent 
être organisés au besoin, à la 
demande: 

a. des responsables de direction à 
l'Administration centrale pour 
les colloques et ateliers d'en-
vergure nationale; ou 

b. des 	administrateurs 	régionaux 
pour 	les 	colloques 	et 	les 
ateliers d'envergure régionale. 
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21. The Administrators' Conference shall 
be held at least annually, at the 
call of the Commissioner. 

REFERENCE 

22. Nil. 

Deputy Commissioner, 
Policy, Planning and 

Administration 

21. Une conférence des administrateurs 
doit avoir lieu au moins une fois par 
année, à la demande du Commissaire. 

RIIFÉRENCE  

22. Néant. 

Le Sous-Commissaire, 
Politique, planification 

et administration 

PAGE 
RUSP CENTRE 	MMES 	SECTION 	CHAPTER 	 TYPE OF DOCUMENT 	 EFFECTIVE DATE 	 5 

CENTRE DE 	SERW 	 CHAPITRE 	 GENRE DE DOCUMENT 	 DATE D'ENTRÉE EN VIGUEUR 
nnp 

OF  

100 	020 	3 	02.1 	Divisional Instruction 	1984-04-30 	DE 	5 
Instruction divisionnaire 

---I  
CSC/SCC 584 (Rev 1283) 



DOCUMENT No. - N° DU DOCUMENT Correctional Service 	Service correctionnel 
Canada 	 Canada I4P SECTION 

3 

SERIES 
SÉRIE 

200 

1 
OF  
DE 

PAGE 

10 

CHAPTER 
CHAPITRE 

03.1 

-  96  - 

DIVISIONAL INSTRUCTION 
INSTRUCTION DIVISIONNAIRE 

rTITLE—MTRE 

INSTITUTIONAL SAFETY, SANITATION 
AND CLEANLINESS 

SÉCURITÉ, SALUBRITÉ ET PROPRETÉ 
DANS LES gTABLISSEMENTS 

AUTHORITY  

1. Auth-ority to issue: 
Penitentiary Service Regulations, 
section 7. 

2. Authority for content: 
Penitentiary Service Regulations, 
section 7. 

Treasury Board Standard 3-18. 

REVOCATION  

1 

3. Divisional Instruction 200-3-03.1, 
dated 1984-02-29. 

PURPOSE  

4. To set forth procedures concerning 
institutional safety, sanitation, and 
cleanliness. 

RESPONSIBILITIES  

5. Officers in charge of operational 
units shall ensure: 

a. that an adequate level of insti-
tutional sanitation and cleanli-
ness is maintained. 	This shall 
be done in accordance with the 
standards 	contained 	in 	this 
instruction, and those in nation-
al, provincial, and local sanita-
tion and health codes, where 
applicable; 

b. that weekly 	inspections 	are 
carried out by a qualified staff 
member for all areas within the 
institution. Reports from these 
weekly inspections shall be 
submitted by this staff member to 

AUTORISATION  

1. Autorisation - Publication: 
Règlement sur le service des péni-
tenciers, article 7. 

2. Autorisation - Teneur: 
Règlement sur le service des péni-
tenciers, article 7. 

Norme n °  3-18 du Conseil du Trésor. 

ABROGATION  

3. Instruction divisionnaire 
200-3-03.1, datée 1984-02-29. 

OBJET 

4. Exposer les lignes directrices ré-
gissant la sécurité, la salubrité et 
la propreté dans les établissements. 

RESPONSABILITÉS  

5. L'agent responsable d'une unité opé-
rationnelle doit veiller: 

a. au maintien d'un niveau adéquat 
de salubrité et de propreté dans 
l'établissement. Pour ce faire, 
l'on doit observer les normes 
exposées dans la présente Ins-
truction et, lorsqu'il y a lieu, 
dans les règlements nationaux, 
provinciaux et locaux sur la 
salubrité et l'hygiène; 

b. à la tenue d'une inspection heb-
domadaire de tout l'établisse-
ment, effectuée par un employé 
qualifié. 	Ce dernier doit pro- 
duire un compte rendu de son ins-
pection dans lequel il cote 
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the officer in charge of the 
operational unit. Such reports 
shall rate all areas as either 
good, fair or poor, and include 
specific remarks, where applica-
ble; 

c. that comprehensive monthly ins-
pections of all institutional 
areas are carried out by a safety 
and sanitation specialist trained 
in the application of safety and 
sanitation codes and regula-
tions; 

d. that 	annual 	inspections 	are 
carried out by federal, pro-
vincial and/or local sanitation 
and health officials, or other 
qualified 	person(s). 	Such 
inspections shall be considered 
complete 	when 	documentation 
noting that deficiencies have 
been corrected has been received, 
by the officer in charge of the 
operational 	unit, 	from 	the 
external agency Or other 
qualified person who carried out 
the inspection; and 

e. compliance with all applicable 
safety, sanitation and health 
codes contained in the laws and 
regulations 	of 	respective 
federal, provincial and/or local 
jurisdictions 	by 	rectifying 
within a reasonable period of 
time any deficiencies noted in 
weekly, monthly or annual inspec-
tion reports. 

toutes les parties de l'établis-
sement, leur attribuant une des 
mentions suivantes: bon, moyen 
ou médiocre, et dans lequel il 
ajoute des commentaires, au 
besoin. L'employé doit remettre 
le rapport à l'agent responsable 
de l'unité opérationnelle; 

c. à la tenue d'une inspection 
mensuelle complète de tout l'é-
tablissement, effectuée par un 
spécialiste de la sécurité et de 
la salubrité, formé à l'applica-
tion des règlements sur la sécu-
rité et la salubrité; 

d. à la tenue d'une inspection an-
nuelle effectuée par des fonc-
tionnaires fédéraux, provinciaux 
et (ou) locaux du domaine de la 
salubrité et de l'hygiène, ou par 
toute autre personne qualifiée. 
(L'inspection n'est pas terminée 
tant que l'organisme externe ou 
toute autre personne qualifiée 
qui a effectué l'inspection n'a 
pas fait parvenir, à l'agent 
responsable 	de 	l'unité 
opérationelle, un document dans 
lequel il précise que les lacunes 
ont été corrigées); et 

e. au respect de tous les règlements 
applicables sur la sécurité, la 
salubrité et l'hygiène, incor-
porés aux lois et règlements fé-
déraux, 	provinciaux 	et 	(ou) 
locaux en vigueur. Ce respect 
s'obtient en corrigeant en deçà 
d'un délai raisonnable les lacu-
nes notées dans le compte rendu 
des inspections hebdomadaires, 
mensuelles ou annuelles. 
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STANDARDS - FLOORS 

6. Floors shall be kept free from spots, 
smudges, gum and stains as well as 
floor finish accumulations under ra-
diators, in corners and along base-
boards. 

7. Floors shall be swept or vacuumed 
daily using a dust control powder or 
solution. 

8. Corridors in heavy traffic areas 
shall be swept after inmates move to 
shop and meal areas. 

9. Floors shall be spray-buffed weekly 
except for lobbies and corridors, 
which shall be done daily, and re-
swept after spray-buffing. 

10. Office floors shall be stripped at 
least twice a year to remove existing 
floor finish and any floor finish 
accumulation. Floors shall be rinsed 
with clear water and two (2) coats of 
non-slip floor finish shall be ap-
plied and buffed after each coat, 
unless a non-buf fable  floor finish is 
used. 

11. Hardwood floors shall be resealed, 
with an approved hard-wood sealant, 
after stripping and before applying 
the floor finish. Two (2) coats of 
floor finish shall be applied and 
each coat buffed after it is dry. 

NORMES . - PLANCHERS 

6. On doit faire disparaître des plan-
chers les taches et les matières 
collantes, ainsi que tout enduit 
accumulé sous les plinthes, dans les 
coins et le long des plinthes. 

7. Il faut passer le balai ou l'aspi-
rateur sur les planchers quotidien-
nement après avoir appliqué une pou-
dre ou un liquide servant à attirer 
la poussière. 

8. Après le passage des détenus vers 
les ateliers ou la salle à manger, 
les couloirs très passants doivent 
être balayés. 

9. On doit vaporiser un enduit sur les 
planchers et les astiquer une fois 
par semaine, exception faite des 
halls et des couloirs où ce doit être 
fait une fois par jour et où un 
second balayage doit suivre l'asti-
quage. 

10. On doit décaper les planchers de bu-
reaux au moins deux fois l'an afin de 
les débarrasser de leur enduit et de 
tout enduit accumulé. On doit ensui-
te les rincer à l'eau claire et leur 
donner deux (2) couches d'un enduit 
non glissant, en astiquant après 
l'application de chaque couche, à 
moins que l'enduit ne s'y prête pas. 

11. On doit appliquer un produit approuvé 
afin d'assurer l'étanchéité des plan-
chers de bois dur, après le décapage 
et avant l'application de l'enduit. 
On doit donner deux (2) couches 
d'enduit et astiquer lorsque chaque 
couche a séché. 
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12. Floors in light traffic areas shall 
be damp mopped weekly; daily in heavy 
traffic areas. 

STANDARDS - WASHROOMS 
.•■• 

13. Each sanitary facility within wash-
rooms shdll be cleaned at least once 
each twenty-four (24) hour period. 

14. Floors shall be swept and washed 
daily and stripped every two (2) 
months. Three (3) coats of suitable 
finish shall be applied and buffed 
between coats. 	Baseboards, ledges 
and corners shall be kept clean. 

15. Toilet seats (both sides) and bowls, 
as well as showers, urinais, and wash 
basins shall be cleaned and disin-
fected daily. All toilet bowls shall 
be descaled weekly. 

16. Surfaces that come into contact with 
the body, such as taps, waste con-
tainers, dispensers, door plates and 
flush valve handles shall be disin-
fected daily. 

17. Flush tanks, dispensers, waste con-
tainers, mirrors, shelves, ledges and 
all exposed piping shall be dusted 
and cleaned daily. 

18. Walls, partitions and doors shall 
be dusted daily and washed monthly or 
as required to keep them free from 
finger marks and smudges. 

12. On doit passer une vadrouille humide 
une fois par semaine sur les plan-
chers des secteurs peu passants et 
une fois par jour sur ceux des sec-
teurs très passants. 

NORMES - SALLES DE BAINS 

13. Les commodités à l'intérieur des sal-
les de bains doivent être lavées au 
moins une fois par vingt-quatre (24) 
heures. 

14. On doit balayer et laver les plan-
chers quotidiennement, et les décaper 
tous les deux (2) mois. 	On doit 
appliquer trois (3) couches d'un 
enduit convenable et astiquer après 
l'application de chaque couche. 	On 
doit assurer la propreté des plin-
thes, des rebords et des coins. 

15. Il faut nettoyer et désinfecter 
quotidiennement les deux côtés du 
siège et la cuvette des toilettes 
ainsi que les douches, les urinoirs 
et les lavabos. On doit aussi détar-
trer les cuvettes de toilette une 
fois par semaine. 

16. On doit désinfecter quotidiennement 
les surfaces qui entrent en contact 
avec une partie du corps, telles que 
les robinets, les poubelles, les 
distributrices, les plaques métalli-
ques des portes et la poignée de la 
chasse d'eau. 

17. On doit épousseter et nettoyer quoti-
diennement le réservoir de la chasse 
d'eau, les distributrices, les pou-
belles, les miroirs, les étagères, 
les rebords et tous les tuyaux appa-
rents. 

18. On doit épousseter quotidiennement 
les murs, les cloisons et les portes, 
et les laver une fois par mois ou au 
besoin pour éviter que n'y demeurent 
pas des empreintes de doigts ou des 
taches. 
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19. All dispensers shall be filled daily, 
and all waste paper removed daily. 

STANDARDS - ENTRANCES & LOBBIES 

20. Glass in doors shall be cleaned as 
required on both sides to remove all 
marks and smudges. 

21. Door kick-plates and hand plates 
shall be washed daily, using an 
appropriate 	solution, 	and marks 
removed. 

22. All door grills shall be dusted once 
a month and washed with a mild soap 
solution twice yearly. 

23. Floors shall be swept, washed and 
reconditioned daily, and scrubbed and 
refinished monthly. 

24. Mats shall be removed and cleaned on 
both sides nightly. 

25. All areas shall be kept free from 
debris so that a favourable appear-
ance is presented at all times. 

STANDARDS - WALLS & PARTITIONS 

26. Fingermarks and smudges shall be 
removed from interior walls and 
partitions daily; walls shall be 
dusted every six (6) months and spot-
washed daily. 

27. Baseboards shall be dusted daily, and 
mop streaks, wax accumulation and 
splash marks removed. 

19. Il faut également remplir les distri-
butrices et vider les poubelles 
quotidiennement. 

NORMES - ENTRÉES ET HALLS  

20. On doit laver des deux côtés le verre 
des portes pour faire disparaître 
toutes les empreintes et les taches. 

21. On doit laver quotidiennement les 
plaques métalliques des portes au 
moyen des solutions appropriés afin 
de faire disparaître les empreintes 
et les traces. 

22. Il faut épousseter le grillage des 
portes une fois par mois et le laver 
deux fois par année avec une solution 
savonneuse faible. 

23. On doit balayer, laver et remettre 
les planchers en état quotidien-
nement; on doit les frotter et leur 
appliquer un enduit une fois par 
mois. 

24. On doit enlever les paillassons et en 
nettoyer les deux côtés tous les 
soirs. 

25. On doit enlever tout débris ou objet 
du même genre afin de soigner l'appa-
rence des lieux. 

NORMES - MURS ET CLOISONS 

26. Il faut faire disparaître quotidien-
nement des murs internes et des cloi-
sons les empreintes de doigts et les 
taches; on doit épousseter les murs 
tous les six (6) mois et laver 
quotidiennement les parties qui en 
auraient besoin. 

27. On doit épousseter les plinthes quo-
tidiennement et en faire disparaître 
les traces de vadrouille, la cire 
accumulée et les éclaboussures. 
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28. Ceilings shall be dusted or vacuumed 
annually. 

STANDARDS - FURNITURES 

29. Horizontal surfaces of office furni-
ture -  shall be dusted daily, and 
finger marks and streaks removed from 
glass-topped furniture. 

30. Exposed vertical surfaces of furni-
ture shall be dusted weekly. 

31. Vertical and horizontal surfaces of 
executive office furniture shall be 
dusted daily and polished weekly. 
Other office furniture shall be 
polished monthly. 

32. Upholstered 	furniture 	shall 	be 
vacuumed weekly. 	Leather-vinyl 
upholstered furniture shall be dusted 
daily and wiped and polished monthly. 

33. Tops of lockers shall be dusted 
weekly and finger marks removed from 
vertical surfaces. 

34. Ashtrays shall be emptied and damp-
wiped daily and stains removed. 

35. Waste paper baskets shall be emptied 
and dusted daily; washed and disin-
fected monthly. 

28. On doit épousseter les plafonds ou 
y passer l'aspirateur une fois par 
année. 

NORMES - MEUBLES 

29. On doit épousseter quotidiennement 
les surfaces horizontales de l'ameu-
blement de bureau et faire dispa-
raître les empreintes de doigts et 
les taches des panneaux de verre 
posés sur les meubles. 

30. Les surfaces verticales des meubles  
doivent être époussettées une fois 
par semaine. 

31. On doit épousseter quotidiennement 
les surfaces horizontales et verti-
cales de l'ameublement des bureaux de 
la direction et les polir une fois 
par semaine. Les meubles des autres 
bureaux doivent être polis une fois 
par mois. 

32. On doit passer l'aspirateur une fois 
par semaine sur les meubles tapissés. 
On doit épousseter quotidiennement 
les meubles recouverts de cuir ou de 
plastique et les essuyer avec un 
linge humide et les frotter une fois 
par mois. 

33. On doit épousseter le dessus des 
casiers une fois par semaine et faire 
disparaître les empreintes de doigts 
des surfaces verticales. 

34. On doit vider les cendriers quoti-
diennement, les essuyer avec un linge 
humide et en faire disparaître les 
taches. 

35. On doit vider et épousseter les cor-
beilles à papiers quotidiennement, et 
les laver et les désinfecter une fois 
par mois. 
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STANDARDS - STAIRS 

36. Stairs shall be swept daily using a 
dust control powder or solution and 
washed weekly. 

37. Hand railings, baseboards and all 
ledges shall be dusted daily and 
washed, as required, to keep free 
from spots, stains and scuffs. Ver-
tical grill coils shall be dusted 
weekly. 

38. Floor areas shall be stripped and 
refinished twice annually. 

STANDARDS - MISCELLANEOUS  

39. High ledges, the tops of partitions, 
pipes and other high areas shall be 
dusted monthly. 

40. Radiator and converter housings shall 
be removed and vacuum cleaned on both 
sides annually. 

41. Air intake grills, diffusers and 
metal work shall be vacuumed monthly 
and washed four (4) times a year. 

42. Fire extinguishers shall be kept 
clean and polished. 

43. All window sills and draft deflectors 
shall be dusted daily and damp-wiped 
weekly. 

44. Drapes shall be vacuumed monthly.  

NORMES - ESCALIERS 

36. On doit balayer les escaliers quoti-
diennement après avoir appliqué une 
poudre ou une solution servant à 
attirer la poussière et les laver une 
fois par semaine. 

37. On doit épousseter quotidiennement 
les rampes, les plinthes et les 
rebords, et les laver, au besoin, 
pour qu'ils demeurent sans taches. 
On époussettera également les bar-
reaux verticaux une fois par semaine. 

38. Il faut décaper et donner un nouvel 
enduit aux planchers deux fois par 
année. 

NORMES - DIVERS 

39. On doit épousseter les 	rebords 
élevés, le dessus des cloisons, les 
tuyaux et les autres endroits élevés 
une fois par mois. 

40. On doit enlever les couvercles des 
plinthes et des convertisseurs une 
fois par année et en nettoyer les 
deux côtés avec un aspirateur. 

41. On doit passer les grillages des 
prises d'air, les diffuseurs d'air et 
la ferronnerie à l'aspirateur une 
fois par mois et les laver quatre (4) 
fois par année. 

42. On doit nettoyer et astiquer les 
extincteurs. 

43. On doit épousseter quotidiennement le 
rebord des fenêtres et les déflec-
teurs, et les essuyer avec un linge 
humide une fois par semaine. 

44. Il faut passer l'aspirateur sur les 
tentures une fois par mois. 
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45. All mirrors throughout the building 
shall be kept cleaned and polished. 

46. Venetian blinds shall be dusted 
monthly. 

STANDARDS - LIGHT FIXTURES 

47. For incandescent bulbs, the cover 
shall be removed twice annually. At 
this time, the interior shall be 
vacuumed and 	the 	interior 	and 
exterior washed. 

48. For fluorescent fixtures, the shield 
shall be removed, and the exposed pan 
washed twice annually. 	The acrylic 
shield shall also be washed at the 
same time, using an anti-static 
solution. 

PE ST  CONTROL 

49. Weekly inspections of all areas of 
the institution for signs of insect, 
rodent, and vermin infestation shall 
be made by those officers of the 
Service responsible for the mainte-
nance of sanitation, hygiene and ins-
titutional cleanliness. 	Inspections 
shall include the following: 

a. a scan by flashlight for insects 
or evidence of their presence on 
corners of rooms, under counters, 
or in boxes or crates; 

b. a search for droppings or foot-
prints, chewed or torn boxes, and 
an examination of sacked or 
wrapped goods for urine stains 
indicating presence of rodents; 
and 

c. a check of underside of bins or 
inside containers of cereal prod-
ucts for webs or indications of 
insects. 

45. Tous les miroirs de l'établissement 
doivent toujours être propres et 
polis. 

46. On doit épousseter les stores véni-
tiens une fois par mois. 

NORMES - APPAREILS D'ECLAIRAGE 

47. Dans le cas des lampes à incandes-
cence, on doit enlever le couvercle 
et passer l'aspirateur à l'intérieur 
deux fois par année; il faut laver 
l'intérieur et l'extérieur par la 
même occasion. 

48. Dans le cas des lampes fluorescentes, 
on doit enlever l'écran de plastique 
et le laver; il faut aussi laver 
l'intérieur de la lampe en se servant 
d'une solution anti-statique. 

VERMINE ET RONGEURS  

49. Les agents du Service responsables de 
la salubrité, de l'hygiène et de la 
propreté de l'établissement doivent 
se livrer à une inspection hebdoma-
daire de l'établissement, afin de 
déceler tout signe d'infestation par 
la vermine ou les rongeurs. 	L'ins- 
pection doit comprendre: 

a. un examen à la lampe de poche 
afin de détecter des insectes ou 
des signes de leur présence dans 
les coins, sous les armoires ou 
dans les boîtes ou les caisses; 

b. la recherche d'excréments ou de 
traces, de boîtes mâchonnées ou 
déchirées, de taches d'urine sur 
les denrées emballées ou en sacs, 
afin de déceler la présence de 
rongeurs; et 

c. un examen du dessous des huches 
ou des contenants à céréales afin 
de découvrir des toiles d'arai-
gnées ou des signes de la pré-
sence d'insectes. 

RESP CENTRE PAGE 
MMES 	SECTION 	CHAPTER 	 TYPE OF DOCUMENT 	 EFFECTIVE DATE 

CENTRE M 	SÉRIE 	 CHAPITRE 	 GENRE DE DOCUMENT 	 DATE D'ENTRÉE EN VIGUEUR 	 8 
RESM 

OF 

100 	200 	3 	03.1 	Divisional Instruction 	
M

10 
\,,.... 	 Instruction divisionnaire 	1984-10-23 ---) 
CSC/SCC 5E14 (Rev 12/83) 



I+ 	
Correctional Service Service correctionnel 
Canada 	 Canada 

-104- 

50. Rodent, insect or vermin infestations 
shall be treated immediately by: 

a. removing any dirt, soil, or 
filth present and by checking the 
efficiency of cleaning proce-
dures; 

b. washing and sanitizing contam-
inated surfaces to prevent any 
possibility of further spread of 
contamination; and 

c. destroying or sealing off nests 
and breeding places to prevent 
future re-use. 

51. Under no circumstances shall an 
insecticide or rodenticide be used 
without prior consultation with a 
local public health authority. 

52. Uncontrolled insects, 	rodents or 
vermin shall be eradicated by a 
licensed pest control operator, who 
shall use approved chemicals and 
methods to restore the infested area 
to an acceptable sanitary condition. 

53. Licensed pest control professionals 
shall be asked to inspect the 
institution or to take preventive 
action against insects, rodents or 
vermin at least once a month when 
necessary. 

REFERENCE 

54. Nil. 

50. On doit réagir immédiatement et de la 
façon suivante aux infestations par 
la vermine et les rongeurs: 

a. faire disparaître toute la sale-
té, toutes les ordures et toutes 
les 	immondices 	et 	vérifier 
l'efficacité des méthodes de 
nettoyage; 

b. laver et désinfecter les surfaces 
contaminées afin d'enrayer la 
propagation de cette contami-
nation; et 

c. détruire ou isoler les nids et 
les milieux de reproduction afin 
de parer à leur réutilisation. 

51. On ne doit en aucun cas faire usage 
d'un insecticide ou d'un rodenticide 
sans avoir au préalable consulté le 
service local d'hygiène publique. 

52. Dans les cas où l'infestation par la 
vermine ou les rongeurs échappe aux 
efforts du personnel, un destructeur 
diplômé d'animaux nuisibles doit 
enrayer l'infestation au moyen de 
produits et de méthodes approuvés et 
remettre Ile secteur touché dans un 
état de salubrité acceptable. 

53. On doit retenir les services d'un 
destructeur diplômé d'animaux nui-
sibles afin d'inspecter l'établis-
sement ou de prendre des mesures pré-
ventives contre l'infestation par la 
vermine ou les rongeurs, et ce, une 
fois par mois au moins, ou au besoin. 

RÉFÉRENCE  

54. Néant. 
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Director General, 	 Le Directeur général, 
Technical Services 	 Services techniques 

T.K. Crawford 
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AUTHORITY AUTORISATION 

1. Authority to issue: 
Penitentiary Service Regulations, 
section 7. 

2. Authority for content: 
Penitentiary Service Regulations, 
section 7. 

REVOCATION 

3. Divisional Instruction 200-3-05.3, 
dated 1973-11-08. 

PURPOSE 

4. To set forth procedures for the 
installation and use of tack boards 
in inmates' cells. 

DEFINITION 

5. "Tack Boards" means those boards 
approved by the Furniture Standards 
Committee and available in two (2) 
sizes: 	40.6 centimeters by 60.9 
centimeters or .61 meter by 1.22 
meters. 

INSTALLATION 

6. A tack board in either of the sizes, 
mentioned above, may be installed in 
each cell unit. 	Any board, so 
installed, shall be placed above the 
desk or writing table, in order to: 

a. avoid damage to decoration and 
structure; 

1. Autorisation - Publication: 
Règlement sur le service des péni-
tenciers, article 7. 

2. Autorisation - Teneur: 
Règlement sur le service des péni-
tenciers, article 7. 

ABROGATION 

3. Instruction divisionnaire 200-3-05.3, 
datée 1973-11-08. 

OBJET 

4. Énoncer la marche à suivre en ce qui 
a trait à l'installation et à l'uti-
lisation de tableaux d'affichage dans 
les cellules des détenus. 

DÉFINITION  

5. "Tableaux d'affichage" désigne les 
tableaux approuvés par le comité des 
normes relatives à l'ameublement. 
Ils sont offerts en deux (2) dimen-
sions, soit 40,6 cm. sur 60.9 cm ou 
,61 m sur 1,22 m. 

INSTALLATION 

6. On peut installer dans chaque cellule 
un tableau d'affichage de l'une ou 
l'autre des dimensions énumérées au 
paragraphe précédent. 	Tout tableau 
de ce genre doit être placé au-dessus 
du pupitre ou de la table de travail 
afin: 

a. de prévenir l'endommagement de 
l'ameublement et des murs; 
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b. reduce fire hazards; 

c. standardize location; and 

d, facilitate security searches. 

USE 

7. The tack boards shall be the only 
area to be used for the display of 
pictures, pin-ups or other approved 
articles. 

REFERENCE  

8. Nil. 

Director General, 
Technical Services 

b. de réduire les risques d'incen-
die; 

c. d'afficher toujours au même en-
droit; et 

d. de faciliter les fouilles. 

UTILISATION 

7. Le tableau d'affichage doit être le 
seul endroit où l'on fixe des photo-
graphies, des pin ups et autres arti-
cles autorisés. 

RÉFÉRENCE  

8. Néant. 

Le Directeur général, 
Services techniques 

T.K. Crawford 
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CONDUCTING INMATE COUNTS PROCESSUS DE DÉNOMBREMENT 
DES DÉTENUS 

AUTHORITY 

1. Authority to issue: 
Penitentiary Service Regulations, 
section 7. 

2. Authority for content: 
Commissioner's Directive 800-2-03.1. 

REVOCATION 

AUTORISATION 

Autorisation - Publication: 
Règlement sur le service des péni-
tenciers, article 7. 

2. Autorisation - Teneur: 
Directive du Commissaire 800-2-03.1. 

ABROGATION 

800-2-03, 1 3. Divisional 	Instruction 
dated 1982-06-30. 

, 

I 3. Instruction divisionnaire 800-2-03, 
datée 1982-06-30. 

PURPOSE 

4. To ensure all institutions maintain 
an accurate system of counts and 
checks to ensure 	round-the-clock 
accountability of all inmates. 

TYPES OF COURTS 

5. There shall be two types of inmate 
counts: formal and informal. These 
counts shall be taken at intervals of 
sufficient frequency as determined by 
the Director to ensure an accurate 
count of the inmate population is 
readily available to senior institu-
tional officials. 

6. A formai count requires individual 
counting of inmates and the official 
recording of such counts. 	There 
shall be no inmate movement during 
formal counts. At institutions with 
a security classification of S3 to 
S7, a minimum of four (4) formal 
counts shall be conducted during each 

OBJET 

4. Veiller à ce que tous les établisse-
ments appliquent un système précis de 
dénombrement et de vérification qui 
permet de contrôler la présence de 
tous les détenus vingt-quatre heures 
sur vingt-quatre. 

TYPES DE DÉNOMBREMENTS 

5. Les dénombrements des détenus doivent 
être de deux types: officiel et non 
officiel. 	On doit procéder à ces 
dénombrements à intervalles déter-
minés par le directeur et suffisam-
ment rapprochés pour que les cadres 
supérieurs de l'établissement puis-
sent connaître le nombre exact de 
détenus présents dans l'établisse-
ment. 

6. Un dénombrement officiel exige que 
soient comptés un par un les détenus 
et que les résultats soient officiel-
lement inscrits. 	On ne doit pas 
permettre aux détenus de se déplacer 
durant les dénombrements officiels. 
Dans les établissements à niveaux de 
sécurité S3 à S7, on doit effectuer 
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1 

twenty-four (24) hour period. At all 
other institutions, a minimum of two 
(2) counts shall be conducted during 
each twenty-four (24) hour period. 

7. An informai count requires counting 
the number of inmates in various 
areas simultaneously without inter-
ference with the activity in the 
area. This count is usually conduc-
ted by the officer responsible for an 
activity and/or a group of inmates. 

RECORDING AND REPORTING 

8. The Director shall ensure a register 
is maintained of all inmates who have 
been sentenced or transferred to the 
institution. The register shall show 
the 	inmate's 	name, 	Fingerprint 
Section (F.P.S.) number, institution 
number, cell or dorm location and 
assigned work or activity location. 

9. In addition, the Director shall en-
sure a list is maintained of those 
inmates on register but not in the 
confines of the institution, for 
example, those inmates in outside 
hospitals, on temporary absence, day 
parole, court order or unlawfully at 
large. 

10. The Director shall ensure that a list 
of inmates assigned to each work or 
activity area is maintained and up-
dated daily. A copy shall be provi-
ded to the Senior Security Officer 
twice daily during normal working 

au moins quatre (4) dénombrements 
officiels pendant chaque période de 
vingt- quatre (24) heures. Dans tous 
les autres établissements, on doit 
faire au moins deux (2) dénombrements 
pendant chaque période de 
vingt-quatre (24) heures. 

7. Dans le cadre d'un dénombrement non 
officiel, il faut compter simultané-
ment les détenus qui se trouvent dans 
différents secteurs, sans interrompre 
l'activité en cours. 	Ordinairement, 
l'agent responsable d'une activité 
et/ou d'un groupe de détenus effectue 
ce genre de dénombrement. 

INSCRIPTIONS ET RAPPORTS 

8. Le directeur doit veiller à ce que 
soit tenu un registre de tous les 
détenus qui ont été condamnés à pur-
ger une peine dans l'établissement ou 
qui y ont été transférés. 	Dans ce 
registre doivent être inscrits le nom 
du détenu, son numéro d'empreintes 
digitales (S.E.D.), son numéro dans 
l'établissement, l'emplacement de sa 
cellule ou de son dortoir, ainsi que 
celui du secteur de l'activité ou du 
travail auquel il est affecté. 

9. De plus, le directeur doit veiller à 
ce que soit tenue une liste des déte-
nus qui sont inscrits au registre, 
mais qui ne sont pas dans l'enceinte 
de l'établissement, par exemple, des 
détenus qui sont dans un hôpital de 
l'extérieur, en absence temporaire, 
en libération conditionnelle de jour, 
qui ont reçu une ordonnance d'un 
tribunal ou qui sont illégalement en 
liberté. 

10. Le directeur doit s'assurer qu'on 
maintient et qu'on met à jour quoti-
diennement une liste des détenus 
affectés à chaque secteur de travail 
ou d'activité. 	Une copie de cette 
liste, indiquant les détenus présents 
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hours showing those inmates present 
and absent. 

11. Any officer conducting an inmate 
count shall conduct it in such a 
ffianner that the officer is satisfied 
a living body is counted. 

12. Any discrepancy in the inmate count 
shall be reported immediately to the 
Senior Security Officer on duty who 
shall take appropriate action in 
order to verify the count. 

13. When an inmate is unaccounted for, 
appropriate action shall be taken 
immediately in accordance with the 
institutional contingency plans. 

REFERENCE 

14. Nil.  

et absents, doit être remise à l'agent 
principal de la sécurité deux fois 
par jour pendant les heures normales 
de travail. 

11. Tout agent qui procède à un dénombre-
ment des détenus doit le faire de 
façon à s'assurer qu'il ne compte que 
des personnes réelles. 

12. Tout écart entre le nombre de détenus 
inscrits au registre et celui des 
détenus qui ont été dénombrés doit 
être immédiatement signalé à l'agent 
principal de la sécurité qui est de 
service, et celui-ci doit prendre les 
mesures appropriées pour vérifier le 
dénombrement. 

13. Lorsqu'un détenu manque à l'appel, on 
doit 	appliquer 	sur-le-champ 	les 
mesures voulues conformément aux 
plans d'urgence de l'établissement. 

RÉFÉRENCE  

1 14. Néant. 

Assistant Commissioner, 
Security 
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